Central Washington University ScholarWorks@CWU

All Master's Theses

Master's Theses

Spring 2019

Water and Llfe. A Cross-Sectional Study on Determinants of Beverage Consumption and Water Access in One Tribal Community

Christina White Central Washington University, n8tive.karma@gmail.com

Follow this and additional works at: https://digitalcommons.cwu.edu/etd

Part of the Community Health and Preventive Medicine Commons, Food Studies Commons, Health Economics Commons, Health Law and Policy Commons, Public Health Education and Promotion Commons, Race and Ethnicity Commons, and the Social and Cultural Anthropology Commons

Recommended Citation

White, Christina, "Water and Llfe. A Cross-Sectional Study on Determinants of Beverage Consumption and Water Access in One Tribal Community" (2019). *All Master's Theses*. 1255. https://digitalcommons.cwu.edu/etd/1255

This Thesis is brought to you for free and open access by the Master's Theses at ScholarWorks@CWU. It has been accepted for inclusion in All Master's Theses by an authorized administrator of ScholarWorks@CWU. For more information, please contact scholarworks@cwu.edu.

WATER AND LIFE. A CROSS-SECTIONAL STUDY ON DETERMINANTS OF BEVERAGE

CONSUMPTION AND WATER ACCESS IN ONE TRIBAL COMMUNITY

A Thesis

Presented to

The Graduate Faculty

Central Washington University

In Partial Fulfillment

of the Requirements for the Degree

Master of Science

Cultural and Environmental Resource Management

by

Christina Cecilia White

June 2019

CENTRAL WASHINGTON UNIVERSITY

Graduate Studies

We hereby approve the thesis of

Christina Cecilia White

Candidate for the degree of Master of Science

APPROVED FOR THE GRADUATE FACULTY

Dr. Toni Sipic, Committee Chair

Dr. Rebecca Pearson

Debra Byrd

Dean of Graduate Studies

ABSTRACT

WATER AND LIFE. A CROSS-SECTIONAL STUDY OF DETERMINANTS OF BEVERAGE CONSUMPTION AND WATER ACCESS IN ONE TRIBAL COMMUNITY by

Christina Cecilia White June 2019

Increasingly, poor diet has been shown to be one of the most crucial factors associated with cause of death, even more critical than smoking. Research in the past two decades has consistently linked increased consumption of sugar-sweetened beverages (SSB) to the obesity epidemic contributing to a public health crisis all over the United States. Native Americans, among other minority groups, suffer obesity disproportionately from the rest of the US population, yet they continually fail to be included in research on the subject. Traditional research methods, sparse care coverage on reservations, consolidation of unique tribes into one classification, and failure to include cultural and historical contexts in research analysis have led to a failure to both clearly define the cause of the disparity, and furthermore, to provide for closing the gap.

This study utilized the results of a cross-sectional survey on drinking habits and water access in one tribal reservation to determine prevalence of SSB consumption and its relationship to identification as Native American. Multivariate logistic regression analysis, after accounting for covariates, identified characteristics which significantly

iii

impacted odds of consumption. Prevalence of daily SSB consumption was determined to be 69.4% (± 4.7%). Odds of daily soda and SSB consumption were 3 to 4 times greater in Native Americans than other ethnicities. Non-natives were four times more likely to consume water daily. Body mass index was positively correlated with daily soda consumption, and older individuals experienced greater odds of heavy SSB consumption (>4 SSBs consumed per day). Individuals with less than a college education were at greater odds of daily SSB consumption. Contrary to the literature, gender and income were uncorrelated to consumption. This study was the first of its kind to establish a baseline statistic for prevalence and determinants of SSB consumption in a tribal community.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

There are no words to express the gratitude I feel to have been a part of this life changing experience. I have evolved so much as a human being, and I have been blessed to meet so many wonderful souls in the process. I am so grateful to my thesis chair, Toni Sipic for being such a beacon of light for me in a time where I was questioning myself, my purpose in graduate school, and my abilities. You have only ever been supportive of me and my educational endeavors, extending yourself far beyond your job description to mentor students (including myself) into success. I will forever remember your kindness and willingness to help. I wish many blessings to you and all your relations.

I would like to thank Robin John and Debra Byrd for asking me to be a part of this grant and research. I am so blessed to have you in my life, you two are such beautiful people, with such kind hearts. You possess the strength and quiet, unwavering persistence needed to make real positive change in Indian country, and I look forward to more years of working together for health. Many blessings to you and all your relations.

I would like to thank Rebecca Pearson for your unwavering support of my research. You always made time to accommodate me and guide me through this process, and your commitment to food and community health provided a priceless addition to my committee. I wish many blessings to the campus garden and your efforts at promoting health within our community.

I would like to thank my mother, Cecilia, for I would not be the person I am today without your love. You are the strongest, most beautiful woman I know, and I am an extension of you; for that I am grateful. I am so proud to be your daughter.

I would like to thank my Dad, you sacrificed everything to give us the best in life. You worked so hard to provide me with the best education and such diverse life experiences and I would not be where I am today without your hard work, love and support.

I would like to thank my grandmother Lois White. You were my best friend, the first person to show me unconditional love. Your death forever changed the way I live my life, and you are the reason I decided to attend graduate school. I try to live more present every day because you left before I had the chance to say goodbye. I miss you every day and I can't wait to see you again in Heaven.

I would like to thank my children Kyra Jasmyne, Adyani Ivan, Demi Harmony, Pristine Hope, and Nawinala Zion for the immense joy you bring to my life. Everything I do I do for you, and I want you to know you can be and do anything you want to in this life. The world is at your fingertips, you just have to believe in yourself and be willing to do the work. I work hard to pave the path forward for you so that you can accomplish things easier than myself and those that came before me. Never forget to follow your heart and never lose sight of the things that are important, including time with those that you love. Life is precious and short, live it to the fullest.

I would like to thank the love of my life, William Spoonhunter, for your truly immeasurable contribution to my life and my thesis. I am so grateful the Creator brought you in my life, along with a trail of such beautiful blessings. I am not the person I was when we first met, and I can truly say I love myself today because of you. Love everyone and tell the truth. Namaste.

I would like to thank the Water, the Medicines, the N'chi Wana, the Salmon, the Roots and the Berries and Mother Earth for your presence in my life. I am truly blessed by the things you have shown me. I am so grateful you have called upon me to defend and advocate for you and I will do everything in my power to continue the fight and bring your children back to you.

Last and most important, I would like to thank my Creator God. You are the Beginning and the End, nothing happens except by your will. You have always held me in the palm of your hand and shown me your immeasurable mercy. Thank you for all the heavenly glory. I am truly grateful for the infinite blessings you have bestowed upon me. Like my Hopie says, "And God Bless God."

Table of Contents

1 INTRODUCTION	1
1.1 The Obesity Enidemic	1
1.1 The Obesity Epidemic	1 כ
1.2 Obesity and the Native American	2 5
1.4 Purpose and Significance	5 6
2 LITERATURE REVIEW	9
2.1 Native Americans and Health	9
2.2 Food Systems and the Lower Columbia River Tribes	9
2.3 Historical Trauma and the Health of Native Americans	14
2.4 Socio-political Pathology and Epigenetics	17
2.5 SSB Consumption and Health	19
2.6 Demographic and Social Determinants of SSB consumption	22
2.7 Targeted Marketing, Chemical Fabrication and Indoctrination aro	und
SSBs	29
2.8 Literature Gap	32
3 STUDY AREA	34
4 METHODS	38
4.1 Study Design	38
5 RESULTS	47
5.1 Cohort Demographics	47
5.2 Survey Results	52
5.3 SSB Consumption Regression Results	55
5.4 Water Consumption Regression Results	57
6 DISCUSSION	60
6.1 Discussion	60

	Table of Contents (Continued)		
Chapter			
6.2	Study Limitations	63	
6.3	64		
JOURNAL	ARTICLE	67	
1	INTRODUCTION	70	
1.1	Native American Health Disparities	71	
1.2	Culturally Responsive Solutions	74	
1.3	Purpose and Significance	75	
2	METHODS	77	
2.1	Study Design	77	
3	INSTITUTIONAL REVIEW BOARD	81	
4	RESULTS	82	
4.1	Survey Results	85	
4.2	SSB Consumption Regression Results	85	
4.3	Water Consumption Regression Results	88	
5	DISCUSSION	90	
5.1	Study Limitations	93	
6 IMPLICATIONS FOR RESEARCH AND PRACTICE		94	
REFERENC	ES		
Appendixe	2S	106	
	Appendix A Human Subjects Exemption Approval	110	
	Appendix B Survey Questionnaire	111	

Table of Contents (Continued)

	Table of Contents (Continued)	
Chapter		Page
	_Appendix C Multivariate Logistic Regression Results	115
	_Appendix D Analyses code	117

LIST OF TABLES

Table	Page
Table 1 Participant demographics (with 95% confidence intervals)	47
Table 2 Prevalence statistics by consumption and demographic characteristic	50
Table 3 SSB consumption adjusted odds ratios with confidence intervals	56
Table 4 SSB consumption logit regression results	115
Table 5 Water consumption logit regression results	116

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure Page		
Figure 1 Multilevel impact of historical trauma (adapted from (Kirmayer et al)) ⁶⁶		
Figure 2 Epigenetic regulation in response to traumatic events. Adapted from Brockie et al ²⁸		
Figure 3 Map of the study target areas on the Yakama reservation		
Figure 4 Yakama reservation food desert map. All areas highlighted in green are areas where more		
than 1/3 of the population is more than 10 miles from a supermarket (or 1 mile for urban		
areas)		
Figure 5 Comparison of survey responses for income category (bottom) to ACS statistics for the		
Yakama reservation ¹⁰⁸ (top). Top image courtesy of http://towncharts.com		
Figure 6 Education survey results (left) in comparison to the acs results for the yakama reservation		
(right) ¹⁰⁸ . Right image courtesy of http://towncharts.com50		
Figure 7 SSB consumption by type of drink in adult respondents		
Figure 8 Responses to the survey question: why don't you drink the water where you live?		
Figure 9 Reported consumption of top ssbs in children by type of drink		
Figure 10 Reported health effects of ssb consumption weighted by number of responses		

INTRODUCTION

The Obesity Epidemic

Current research now suggests that poor diet is the largest contributor to chronic disease mortality, contributing more to chronic disease related deaths than does smoking ¹. Obesity, in particular, has been linked to increased mortality and increased morbidity of chronic disease, including (but not limited to) cancer, type II diabetes mellitus, cardiovascular disease, gallbladder stones, liver disease, and infertility^{2,3}. According to the National Center for Health Statistics (NCHS), an estimated 39.8% of Americans and 18.5% of youth ages 2-19 were obese in 2016, an increase of 30% since 1999⁴. The swift increase in prevalence of obesity in past decades has led to its designation as an epidemic in the United States (US), and large-scale public health efforts have been designed to target weight reduction and nutrition since the late 1990s^{2,5–7}.

In particular, sugar sweetened beverage (SSB) consumption has been linked to obesity and associated chronic disease; these beverages are now purported to be the largest source of added sugar in the diets of adults and children in the United States, comprising up to 37% of additional sugars for adults and 31% for children⁸. The proportion of chronic disease related death and disability adjusted life years (DALY) attributable to SSB consumption is the greatest in the United States, second only to Central Latin America¹. In the most recent *Dietary Guidelines for Americans*, published by the US Department of Agriculture (USDA) and US Department of Health and Human Services (HHS), limiting added sugars (the majority of which come from SSBs) is defined as one of the three core concepts in the guidelines to healthy eating⁹.

Obesity and the Native American

While the obesity epidemic has penetrated every corner of the United States (US), Native Americans suffer disproportionately from this, among other health issues¹⁰. According to the literature, the life expectancy of Native Americans at birth is between 4 and 25 years less than that of the rest of the US population^{11,12}. Specifically, Native Americans are 2 to 8 times more likely to suffer from obesity^{10,13–17}. According to the Indian Health Service (IHS) and US National Death Index, diabetes is ranked the 4th leading cause of death in Native Americans, in contrast to 7th for the US population in total¹⁸.

Though the fact that health disparities unduly affect Native American populations has been well established in the literature, attempts at identifying why are varied. The IHS has attributed these disparities to poverty, failures of the educational system, health care discrimination, and culture¹⁷. Theorists, government organizations, and social science researchers attribute these health disparities to the effects of colonization, historical traumasⁱ, and a lack of treatment programs that address health issues unique to Native American populations^{10,19–23}. Other sources attribute this disparity to racist policies, geography, genetics, and epigenetics among others^{24–28}. Furthermore, while there have been attempts to implicate current and historical occurrences as responsible for the current disparate state of health of Native Americans, most publications lack both clear identification of the root causes and paths toward solutions. The reality is that the multiplicity of factors which contribute to these disparities interject themselves at all levels of political, social, and individual life, which makes it difficult for siloed approaches at improving health to succeed. A failure to clearly understand and address the Native American health disparity at the appropriate levels, and a historical interference and resistance to culturally specific interventions until recently, has inevitably allowed the gap to persist, and even widen in some circumstances.

In addition to the plethora of contributors, there remains both a paucity and

ⁱ Braveheart defines historical trauma as "cumulative emotional and psychological wounding across generations, including the lifespan, which emanates from massive group trauma."²²

inaccuracy of health data from Native American communities surrounding these health issues^{17,29}. Many national level statistics fall short in terms of representation on reservations. As a result, in many cases, institutions group many tribes into one category, or even fail to highlight Native Americans as a distinct ethnic grouping at all²⁵. The reality that last century has been wrought with repeated attempts at genocide of tribal peoples, coupled with the social perpetuation of Native Americans as an inferior, inhuman, and dying race or a "race on the brink of extinction" has only allowed national infrastructure to forget and forego promises made with regard to land, healthcare infrastructure, and other public services³⁰. Historically, Native American communities have been ignored, unless and until natural resources under their control have been sought out for exploitation³¹. This maltreatment has perpetuated feelings of invisibility in Native American communities, which is implicated greatly in the disproportionate health issues these communities experience. Additionally, this has also led to Native Americans being discounted, even erased, in health care research, particularly at regional and national levels³². For instance, many death certificates have miscategorized Native Americans which has resulted in underreporting of morbidity and disease-related mortality³². The effects of these data issues have skewed descriptive statistics and analyses at the national level, and resulted in large-scale, but ineffective, public health efforts that are contextually insufficient and perhaps even irrelevant in the context of the health of Native Americans.

Culturally Responsive Solutions

To date researchers and government health organizations alike have acknowledged disparities in health in Native American populations and there is an emerging consensus, attributing these disparities to a wide range of culturally specific issues, including the effects of colonization^{10,21,33–35}. Additionally, there is a recent appeal in the health sector for a need to incorporate population-specific, socially relevant determinants of health and to integrate culturally defined, specialized programs into the public health sector to address health inequalities and culturally specific health issues^{10,21,33,36–41}. Federally defined determinants of health and health statistics are used to ascertain the needs of public healthcare systems, which serves the needs of a majority of the nation's Native American population through IHS. It is crucial that these measurements both accurately represent the communities which they are serving and address the particularity of these issues in distributed and specialized manners.

Due to the evolving understanding of the issues surrounding determinants of health, and in an effort to combat culturally specific health issues with culturally specific solutions, non-profit organizations have emerged in partnership with tribes and local healthcare institutions, with support from the federal sector to decentralize information gathering and empower local communities to seek what solutions best fit their unique contexts. In particular, for this study, the Notah Begay III (NBIII) Foundation partnered with the Confederate Tribes and Bands of the Yakama Nation, and Indian Health Services to begin to identify issues around SSB consumption and clean water access on the Yakama Reservation. NBIII awarded a grant to perform a community assessment of beverage consumption and self-reported water access to begin to outline the unique issues surrounding the impact of sugar sweetened beverage consumption on the Yakama reservation.

Purpose and Significance

The purpose of this research is threefold:

- (1) To develop baseline statistics for prevalence of SSB consumption among those who identify as Native American in one tribal community
- (2) To begin to understand the correlation between SSB consumption and various socio-demographic characteristics within the Native American subpopulation
- (3) To compare this subpopulation to the literature, highlighting differences which could potentially impact program and policy development in tribal communities

This study contributes to the body of literature which specifically addresses health disparities in Native American communities. In the last 20 years, with rising

obesity, the literature has been saturated with cross-sectional and longitudinal studies, as well as systematic reviews and meta-analyses which seek to determine the relationships between SSB consumption, socio-demographic characteristics, and health outcomes. However, many of those disproportionately affected by the health disparities which these very studies seek to address fail to be adequately represented in them. This research attempts to address that gap through the analysis of determinants of SSB consumption within the Native community. To date, there has not been a study of this caliber or specificity completed in the study area.

This thesis is divided into 5 sections: (1) Literature review; (2) Study Area; (3) Methods; (4) Results; and (5) Discussion. The literature review begins by outlining the broad and unique context within which the health of Native peoples is situated outlining historical conceptions of health within the tribes of the Lower Columbia River, and then moves to discuss the impact of historical events on both the food systems and health of these peoples. Next, we explicate the potential biophysical impacts of stress and historical trauma on the individual through a discussion of epigenetics and sociopolitical pathology. The literature review concludes with a discussion of the health impacts of SSB consumption, a detailed review of previous research around determinants of consumption, and a brief overview of targeted marketing and identification of the literature gap. This thesis then moves to describe sociodemographic and geographic properties of the study area, using data from the American 7 Community Survey (ACS) among other sources. The methods section details the logistic model used for analysis, as well as the survey collection and analysis procedures. The results details prevalence statistics stratified by demographic characteristics, regression analysis results for daily water, SSB, and Soda consumption and heavy SSB consumption. The results also detail statistics on the remaining survey questions related to water and SSB access. The results section is followed by a discussion of the prevalence statistics and regression analysis and a comparison to the literature. The discussion section concludes with a brief discussion of study conclusions, potentials for future research, and emerging policies and potential policy implications.

LITERATURE REVIEW

Native Americans and Health

In order to be able to understand the full context of health disparities in Native communities it is critical to first understand the unique historical, political and social contexts which have led to the present day Native American diet. Additionally, to conjure effective and lasting solutions to improve the health of Native peoples, we must retrace our steps to uncover the roots of the issues. This section details the history of changing food systems of the lower Columbia river tribes in the last century, the health impacts of colonialism, and emerging theories regarding the relationship between historical trauma and health disparities in Native communities.

Food Systems and the Lower Columbia River Tribes

Historically, while Europeans have focused on spatial fixⁱ as a means for survival,

ⁱ Spatial fix refers to the takings of land in order to expand capitalist enterprise to ensure temporary longevity to its inherently crisis-oriented nature. It is often used synonymously with globalization¹²⁹.

tribal peoples of the Americas tended to focus on optimizing use of resources within an area for sustainability and survival⁴². In particular, tribal peoples of the Lower Columbia River were nomadic and believed in moving with the seasons and the foods^{43,44}. Ceremonies were centered around the first foods, and the foods were in some cases given human personas ^{43–45}. It is evident in accounts of traditional ecological knowledge that care and respect for the foods were central to the lives, health and wellbeing of tribal peoples ^{43,44,46–48}. Hunn and Selam⁴³ purport that the relationship between tribal peoples and animals was one of kinship. The peoples of the Lower Columbia River also believed some animals to be messengers, and lucky ones may even experience an animal speaking to them in their language. For the Cayuse, Umatilla, and Walla (among other tribes in the region), it was believed that each person possessed powers that were a result of the types of food that were consumed⁴⁹. Therefore, it was believed that animosity or ill will when preparing or serving foods could produce illness in its consumer^{49,50}. Additionally, a critical component of living well required enlisting the help of preternatural powers, which almost always manifested in the form of fish and other animals ⁴⁴. It is important to note that the health of the individual was intricately connected not only to the consumption of the food, but to the manner in which it was collected and prepared, in addition to the spiritual condition of the harvester at the time of harvest. This belief system lies in stark contrast to current food systems, which inevitably seek to commodify and objectify food sources, rendering

them inferior and inanimate, which results their misuse, inhumane treatment, and poor management of environmental resources, all of which compose our current food system in the US.

The traditional diet of the tribes of the lower Columbia river basin was rich in protein, vitamins and other nutrients, and antioxidants, and low in sugars and salt^{44,51,52}. In addition, foraging, hunting, and moving with the seasons provided much physical activity for the lower Columbia peoples. Prior to colonization in the region, there were little to no reported deaths among Natives of the region related to heart disease, diabetes and other chronic diseases which are prevalent in these communities today^{44,53}. Post-colonial restructuring would greatly impact the food sources and mobility of these communities, greatly impacting their health.

In 1849, the Bureau of Indian Affairs was reassigned from the Department of War to the Department of the Interior. While relations had been defined by war in the previous century, this structural change signaled the move to assimilate tribes into sedentary, agricultural lifestyles forcing them to adopt western social, political, and environmental standards of living^{43,44,46,47,54–56}.

In 1855, a treaty was signed between the US Government and 14 bands of indigenous peoples of the Columbia River Basin⁵⁷. This treaty forced the peoples to cede millions of acres of land, from which they were forcibly removed onto preselected suboptimal reservation land. This would forever restructure their way of life and

systems of food, gravely impacting disease epidemiology and health.

Although the federal government recognized the cession of Indian land as a payment for foodstuffs and healthcare among other things, the government did a poor job, at best, to uphold its promises^{43,47,58}. Public health infrastructure came decades later than promised, and was suboptimal, and wrought with discrimination and maltreatment. Foodstuffs were nutritionally inadequate. Additionally, while the treaty retained the tribes' right to fish in "usual and accustomed places", with thousands of Euro-Americans settling in the region, the peoples of the lower Columbia were categorically and violently denied access to traditional fishing and gathering sites and these sites were further decimated by ranching and agriculture. Finally, most devastating was the fact that tribal members were not considered US citizens, and therefore not afforded the ability to own land or vote while the area was largely being settled. This dramatically changed the lives and food systems of the native peoples in the region, forcing them into malnourishment and to live sedentarily and in abject poverty^{44,47,59,60}. These conditions, coupled with the severe mental distress of the loss of over half of the population to infectious disease brought by European settlers, and a federal government that purposefully neglected to enforce treaty rights, and were slow to put in place systems of food, public health and sanitation seriously impacted the health of the tribal peoples of the Lower Columbia River basin.

To further force the assimilation of tribal peoples into western civilization, the

Dawes Act was signed into the legislature in 1887. This allowed the federal government to forcibly subdivide land on reservations and allocate partitions to individuals within tribes. It was also used to further appropriate the best plots of reservation land for agricultural use as the act stipulated that land in excess of that which was allotted to tribal members could be sold to European immigrant settlers⁶¹. The intent of the act failed for several reasons including the fact that the land given to tribal members was not fit for agriculture as was the original intent of the act. The land was eventually returned to tribes through the Indian Reorganization Act in 1934; however large portions of the best arable and livable land were held in century long leases for which tribal members were paid harrowingly low prices, some of which still remain intact to this day.

In the decades to come, beginning in the 1930s with a response to the Great Depression, the legislature would begin to address the abject poverty and lack of food in the United States through the establishment of food distribution programs. These programs further forced natives into assimilation as they provided foods common in the European diet which were consistently high in simple carbohydrates in the form of sugars and flour, and fats^{53,62}. In 1973, the Food Distribution Program on Indian Reservations (FDPIR) was implemented, a program still implemented today, which research has shown provides food staples to tribal communities which are nutritionally insufficient per the US Department of Agriculture's (USDA) Healthy Eating Index (HEI)

13

guidelines⁶³.

Today, as a direct consequence of poverty, many traditional foods (which are more nutritious than government provided "commodity" foods) have been commodified and are sold for profit rather than consumed by tribal members⁴³. In conjunction with environmental degradation related to climate change, dam construction, agriculture, and development, these traditional foods are in some cases composing increasingly smaller proportions of the Native American diet^{59,64}.

Historical Trauma and the Health of Native Americans

Sobo et al⁶⁵ claim that in order to understand the full impact and origins of health disparities, data must be analyzed within relevant sociocultural contexts. In the case of Native Americans, repeated traumatic events that have resulted from colonialist social and political agendas, provide a unique sociocultural context that must be explicated in order to begin to ascertain the unique issues that may perpetuate health disparities in tribal communities. The lasting impact of these events can be identified in the behaviors, beliefs and lifestyles of tribal peoples, and has recently been termed historical trauma^{21,40,66,67}.

Presently, Native Americans from every tribe and band in the United States, have suffered some form of extreme traumatic events in the time since the European colonization of what is now the United States, and these events have resulted in detrimental impacts on the mental, physical, spiritual and emotional health of Native American^{40,66,68}. Additionally, these events have triggered social, economic, and political issues within tribal communities, resulting in domestic issues within families and effects that continue to perpetuate these traumas intergenerationally^{69,70}. Historical events manifest at the national level and produce effects that perpetuate at the community, family, and individual levels (see Figure 1).

National	Political DisempowermentLoss of collective identityGenocide
Community	 Community disorganization Conflict/Social Problems Discrimination
Family	 Loss of Children Broken Homes Domestic Violence/Abuse
Individual	 Identity denigration Trauma Mental health problems Forced separation from parents Difficulty parenting

Figure 1 MULTILEVEL IMPACT OF HISTORICAL TRAUMA (ADAPTED FROM (KIRMAYER ET AL))⁶⁶

Events at the national level that perpetuate historical trauma include genocide,

massacres, imprisonment, forced boarding schooling, forced hospital admittance,

prevention of spiritual and cultural practices, and radioactive dumping near reservations⁴⁰. These events cause massive community disorganization and reorganization, and systematically deteriorate the traditional and subsistence lifestyles of tribal communities, including disruption and in some cases complete destruction of traditional food systems. With the advent of the treaty of 1855, the lower Columbia tribes and bands many of which lived in and traversed historically different terrains and spoke different dialects, were forced to reorganize under the rule of one chief, and move to sedentary reservation life where they would be afforded solely the opportunity to farm^{43,44,71}. While not all were forcibly removed to the reservation, lack of resources afforded to the tribal people and racist policies (including the removal of rights of tribal members to own land and the privatization of traditional hunting and gathering places) posed significant barriers for the tribal peoples to continue their subsistence lifestyles. The reorganization of the communities, and the forced change in subsistence lifestyles, arguably resulted in tribal peoples' starvation, disease, domestic abuse, and intrafamilial separation and violence^{21,44}.

Further government attempts at assimilation with the advent of boarding schools caused separation of families, and a generation of children raised without their biological parents⁴⁰. Boarding schools excised any form of cultural or linguistic practices, and many traditions, languages, and cultural practices were lost or propelled to the brink of extinction in this generation. At the individual level, the identities of

these children were denigrated at the most basic levels, and the practice of culture and tradition was associated with shame, which perpetuated many mental and emotional health issues that have been attributed as major causes of Native American health disparities that exist today²⁴. The magnitude and impact of these and other traumatic events, and the reverberation of the effects among tribal communities and within individuals have made the contextual consideration of historical trauma imperative to the study of health disparities among Native Americans, and can be directly associated with the obesity and chronic disease suffered disproportionately in tribal communities today.

Socio-political Pathology and Epigenetics

Emerging biomedical and social science researchers are beginning to outline a clear relationship between oppression of minority groups and physical health⁵³. Ferreira⁷² describes a "physiology of oppression", otherwise termed socio-political pathology, in which recent findings that stress regulates cortisol and insulin provide a tangible link between stress and obesity. Additionally, studies have linked the experience of repeated stress with "fight or flight" neuroendocrine responses which release sugar into the blood. Tribal members, who suffer from the highest rates of lifetime and repeated traumatic events, are at particularly high risk for sustained high levels of sugar in the blood due to this bodily function, which can lead to insulin exhaustion and result in type II diabetes^{52,53}.

Furthermore, genetic research has made the case that Native American groups are more prone to obesity than other groups. One study of Pima Indians purported that tribal members were genetically more predisposed to contracting type II diabetes mellitus than other ethnic groups⁷³. Another study outlined genetic variation attributable to varying degrees of storage of excess glucose as fat⁷⁴. Additionally, various studies have now linked several more genes to susceptibility of type II diabetes⁷⁴.

Epigeneticⁱⁱ research is also alluding to a stronger link between historical and intergenerational trauma and adverse health outcomes than previously identified in the scientific literature. One research study describes the potential impact of adverse childhood experiences (ACE) on the immune, endocrine, and parasympathetic nervous systems²⁸. The study further detailed that, in response to stressful events, the body can regulate chemicals that transcribe genes which in turn code for survival responses in the body²⁸. Figure 2 details the relationship between traumatic event exposure and adverse health outcomes through epigenetic modification. Epigenetic regulation can increase

ⁱⁱ Epigenetics can be defined as the potential for environmental factors to impact gene expression²⁸

cardiovascular risk, and the risk of becoming obese and contracting related chronic conditions such as type II diabetes, and cancer⁷⁵. Additionally, epigenetic regulation can affect neurotransmitters in the brain which affect emotional states and result in increased risk of psychological disorder and suicide.



Figure 2 Epigenetic regulation in response to traumatic events. Adapted from Brockie et al²⁸

SSB Consumption and Health

Currently in the United States, it is purported that 39.8% of adults and 17% of children are obese, maintaining a body mass index of 30 or above⁴. Research has shown that SSBs now compose the largest portion of added sugar to US diets, accounting for approximately 1/3 to 1/2 of total daily added sugar⁷⁶. Additionally, trends have shown that in the last two decades, consumption of SSBs has increased dramatically (86% from 1970 to 1997) along with obesity prevalence (30% in the last decade)^{52,77}. Particularly concerning, children are consuming SSBs earlier and more often, which research has

determined is an indicator of adult chronic obesity, low self-esteem, and poor health outcomes as adults⁷⁸.

The literature has now established a clear link between SSB consumption and poor health outcomes^{77,79}. Vartanian et al⁷⁷ performed a systematic review and metaanalysis of the literature relating to SSB consumption and health outcomes and determined that there is significant evidence of a link between SSB consumption and type II diabetes, metabolic syndrome, and hypocalcemia⁷⁷. Te Morenga et al⁸⁰ performed a systematic review of 39 studies and found a significant link between increased SSB consumption and increased triglyceride and cholesterol levels, and blood pressure^{80,81}. Multiple studies have also linked SSB consumption to increased cardiovascular risk, including increased risk of stroke and/or heart attack ⁷⁹. The World Health Organization (WHO) has determined that SSB consumption is directly linked to increased energy consumption and obesity, which is also linked to depression, hypertension, certain types of cancer, diabetes and general decline in quality of life^{14,81–83}.

Numerous biomedical explanations have emerged in conjunction with demographics analyses, and provide us a more comprehensive understanding of the relationship between SSB consumption and health. Though the advent of obesity is linked to many complex and interrelated processes, it is generally accepted that obesity is caused by a consistent positive energy balance, meaning more energy is consumed than burned in the body. This triggers the body to store excess sugar as fat.

Further complicating the issue is the fact that SSBs generally have extremely high sugar content condensed within a small volume of product. For instance, one 12oz soda has a sugar content equal to more than 100% of the American Heart Association's (AHA) daily recommended maximum intake of added sugar⁷⁶. Additionally, studies have shown that the consumption of liquid calories is linked to decreased satiety and increased solid food calorie consumption ⁷⁹.

The chemical composition of high fructose corn syrup (HFCS), a common form of sugar in soft drinks and other SSBs, has biomedical implications that have been linked to negative health outcomes. HFCS is a chemical more readily absorbable in the blood than sugar, which can adversely impact insulin sensitivity and is thus directly related to the development of type II diabetes in the body⁷⁹. HFCS is also more readily converted to fat in the liver in a way which has been linked to increased insulin resistance, the main cause of type II diabetes. HCFS creates high levels of glucose in the blood which, over time, can create an inflammatory immune response in the blood which is directly related to the advent of heart attack^{79,80}.

Not only do SSBs mask large amounts of harmful calories in small liquid packages, they have also been linked to addiction. The *DSM-IV-TR* defines behavioral indicators of substance dependence as composed of three or more of the following traits: (1) tolerance and withdrawal; (2) frequent and repeated consumption; (3)

repeated failed attempts at quitting; (4) impacts on daily functioning; (5) increased time spent on use (6) giving up other activities to use; and (7) continued use despite adverse physical or psychological effects⁸⁴. A recent study by Falbe et. al⁸⁵ found the presence of withdrawal symptoms and increased cravings in individuals during a SSB cessation program. Other literature has found that the effects of SSB consumption mimic the same neural feedback loop as addiction in the brain^{86,87}.

Demographic and Social Determinants of SSB consumption

In one of the first cross-sectional studies to look at the relationship between socio-demographic factors and SSB consumption, Rehm et al⁸⁸ conducted analyses on respondents of a 2005 New York City community health survey. Researchers performed multivariate logistic regression and linear regression analysis on results of the survey to identify the relationship between daily consumption and demographic variables. This study identified that approximately one quarter of the 9,916 study participants consume SSBs frequently (defined as one or more 12-oz beverages per day). The study reported significantly higher consumption among minority populations, and found a significant association between SSB consumption and increased TV viewing and decreased physical activity⁸⁸. In this study, men were also more likely than women to consume SSBs.

In 2007, Mullie et al⁸⁹ surveyed 1852 military men on their beverage consumption. Researchers calculated prevalence of daily consumption and performed

logistic regression analysis on survey results. In the study population a 36.3% prevalence of daily consumption of SSBs was observed. Daily consumption of SSBs was found to be negatively correlated with age, BMI, non-smoking, and income. SSB consumption was also found to be correlated with demographic background. No correlation was found relating to marital status, education, physical activity, or use of vitamins⁸⁹.

White et al⁹⁰ surveyed a random sample of 1,118 Oklahoma residents with children to determine the relationships between SSB consumption and social and demographic characteristics. They noted a prevalence of daily SSB consumption of 44.1% among study participants. Multiple logistic regression analyses determined a significant positive correlation between daily SSB consumption and lower levels of education, male gender, younger ages, perceptions of being unhealthy and drinking less than 8 cups of water a day. Heavy SSB consumption was defined as drinking 3 or more SSBs in one day and was negatively correlated to adult age, drinking greater than 8 cups of water a day, education, perceived healthiness of diet, and excellent, very good, or good perceived health status. The authors did not find a correlation between daily SSB consumption and frequency of fast food consumption, BMI, gender or ethnicity.

Park et al⁹¹ conducted χ^2 tests and multivariate logistic regression analyses on SSB consumption data from the HealthStyles mail-in survey conducted in 2010. They noted a prevalence of daily SSB consumption of 31% among the 3,926 study
participants. The authors determined odds of consumption were significantly increased in males, non-Hispanic Blacks, young adults, lower income participants, and those with less than college education. Odds of consumption also increased among those who reported neutrality in response to questions around the negative health effects of SSB consumption. Knowledge of calories in SSBs and marital status were found to be uncorrelated with SSB consumption⁹¹.

In 2017, Qobadi et al⁹² detailed the results of a cross-sectional analysis of SSB consumption using the 2012 BRFSS survey data. Authors performed χ^2 tests and logistic regression to ascertain correlation of predictors. They determined a prevalence of 41.1% daily SSB consumption among approximately 7,000 participants. After adjusting for covariates in the model, males, Blacks, frequent fast food consumers and smokers where at increased odds to consume SSBs daily. Additionally, those with lower education, less income, and diminished reported physical activity were more likely to consume SSBs daily. Marital and employment status were uncorrelated with daily SSB consumption⁹².

Dhingra et al⁹³ performed cross-sectional analyses on data from the Framingham Heart study to analyze the relationship between SSB consumption and risk for metabolic syndrome. The study utilized multivariate linear and logistic regression analysis for continuous and dichotomous variables respectively, adjusting for a number of

24

demographic and lifestyle factors including age, sex, physical activity, smoking, and dietary intake. The study concluded that indeed there was a positive correlation between degree of SSB consumption and prevalence of metabolic risk⁹³.

In 2014, Han et al⁹⁴ performed a series of trend and cross-sectional analyses on data from the National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey (NHANES) to identify variation among demographic groups in the United States. Researchers utilized multivariate logistic regression for dichotomous variables and Ordinary Least Squares (OLS) regression for continuous variables to analyze determinants of SSB consumption. The study determined that fruit drinks were the largest source of SSBs for children and soda for adults. Additionally, the study determined a significant positive correlation between increased SSB consumption and identification as African American or Hispanic minorities⁹⁴. This study, along with the majority of published literature of this nature, failed to isolate Native Americans as a minority population. The study also determined that low-income children were more likely to be heavy consumers of SSBs and that children with less educated parents were more likely to consume SSBs. Finally, the study recommended that policy interventions target low income, minority populations⁹⁴.

Additionally in 2014, Thurber et al⁹⁵ published the first study to analyze SSB among Indigenous Australian children. Researchers utilized likelihood ratio (LR) χ^2 and multivariate logistic regression to ascertain correlation. In contrast to other published

literature, this study found no relationship between SSB and gender or income. The study determined that consumption was high among indigenous children in remote areas, and highest among those residing in urban areas. Low education of the primary caregiver was also implicated with increased SSB consumption⁹⁵. The authors noted the lack of published literature analyzing SSB consumption among indigenous persons.

In 2017, Tasevska et al⁷⁸ performed multivariate logistic regression analyses using order logit models on the results of a cross-sectional telephone survey to determine variables association with household SSB consumption. The results of the study agreed with the larger body of published literature identifying a significant relationship between SSB consumption and lower income and education. This study again identified a relationship between SSB consumption and identification as a minority, though only isolating Black and Hispanic ethnicities. The study found no significant correlation between gender and SSB consumption but found SSB consumption to increase with age. Furthermore, the study identified a positive association between moderate to high fast food consumption and heavy SSB consumption. The study also analyzed the relationship between parental consumption and predictors of child consumption and found a significant correlation between parental consumption and heavy SSB consumption in children. Researchers also found that increased consumption was correlated with television viewing in Hispanic children⁷⁸.

In addition to cross-sectional studies of determinants of SSB consumption, systematic reviews of the literature have compiled multiple analyses to draw out consensus among existing studies around determinants of SSB consumption. Malik et al⁸³ identified 30 studies in the literature relating to SSB consumption and weight gain and determined that study results indicate a positive relationship between SSB consumption and obesity. Additionally, researchers also found that longitudinal studies which included interventions aimed at reducing SSB consumption were successful in reducing obesity⁸³. A systematic review of 46,876 papers by Paes et al⁹⁶ looked at determinants of SSB consumption in children. The reviewers isolated twelve determinants positively correlated with SSB consumption: youth preference, proximity to fast food, early introduction of solid food, TV viewing time, socio-economic status of the parent, formula feeding, age (younger), parent perceived barriers, using food as reward, child being cared for out of the home, SSB consumption of parents, and child snack consumption⁹⁶. Parental ethnicity, gender, and body mass index (BMI) were not correlated. Parental co-habitation, parent modeling, school policy, and proximity to supermarket were all found to be negatively correlated to SSB consumption⁹⁶.

Vartarian et al⁷⁷ performed a meta-analysis and systematic review of the literature, focusing on SSB consumption and its relationship to increased energy intake. Their analysis determined that SSB consumption was correlated with increased energy intake which is not appropriately compensated for in consumer diets. People who consume considerable amounts of calories drinking SSBs, do not reduce their overall caloric intake to account for the added calories, causing a net positive energy intake which, over time, can lead to obesity and other health issues. The study also found a positive correlation between SSB consumption and health issues, including an 8-year longitudinal study which found double the prevalence of type II diabetes in women that consumed SSBs daily^{77,97}. Interestingly, the study found conspicuous differences in the reported relationship between SSB consumption and increased energy intake depending on whether the respective studies were funded by the food industry (findings: no correlation) or not (findings: significant correlation)⁷⁷.

In most cases the literature has concluded a significant correlation between SSB consumption and lower income, lower educational level, lower socio-economic status (SES), and identification as African American or Hispanic^{78,88,90,94–96}. Most studies also noted males more likely to consume SSBs daily, except when the focus was on children, in which case no correlation was found^{78,89,95}. In all cases where data was collected, smokers were at higher risk of consuming SSBs daily^{89,92}. All studies of determinants of consumption in children noted a correlation between parental consumption, parental SES and education, and child SSB consumption^{95,96,98}. Many studies and reviews also found SSB consumption to be a significant predictor of obesity and health issues, particularly cardiovascular and diabetes ^{77,80,83,93,99}. Research studies which included analysis of degree of physical or sedentary activity found SSB consumption to be

significantly correlated with increased daily television and decreased physical activity^{83,88,91,92,96}. Every study that included questions related to proximity to or consumption of fast food noted a positive correlation between these determinants and SSB consumption^{78,83,88}. Additionally, some studies found correlation between knowledge of the health effects of SSBs, healthy dietary habits, and daily consumption^{78,91}. No correlation was found between marital or employment status^{89,91,92}. Some studies found correlation between consumption and body weight, while others did not^{91,92}. Only two studies addressed identification as Native American, only one of which used a predominantly Native American cohort for analyses^{90,95}. This study determined that housing instability, lack of knowledge of traditional practices, financial instability, unemployment, and location (rural or urban) were all linked to increased SSB consumption⁹⁵.

Targeted Marketing, Chemical Fabrication and Indoctrination around SSBs

In addition to identifying demographic and social markers of SSB consumption, it is important to discuss the immensity of the SSB industry's presence in our culture and critically analyze the impacts of efforts, rooted in capitalistic approaches at increasing profit margins, on our daily lives. The logos of large SSB producers are on almost every billboard at every high school in the United States. One does not have to go far to find them, as they are everywhere. They have inundated the grocery aisles and stare us in the face at gas stations. During World War II, Coca-Cola signed a contract with the war department which enabled them to distribute SSBs to the military, and in addition bypass sugar content restrictions enforced at the time²⁵. Early marketing and distribution attempts sought goals of ensuring that SSBs were readily available to everyone, everywhere. This marked the beginning of mass distribution of SSBs in the United States. Since 1977, there has been a reported greater than 135% increase in the consumption of SSBs in the United States⁸³.

Fast forward to 2010, and soft drink manufacturing was purported to be a \$47.2 billion industry¹⁰⁰. The immense amounts of profits which the SSB industry has had to work with in the last decades has only further complicated and exacerbated attempts at both inundating every political and social context in order to engineer social constructs around ever increasing consumption and fabricating products which appeal preferentially to our most basic natural instincts. Large SSB providers use strategic and targeted marketing to draw on the desires and target the olfactory system of the consumer. History has shown that SSBs have categorically been coupled with other addictive compounds, and emerging science is proving that SSBs trigger the same feedback loops in the brain as addiction^{53,86}. Historically, humans have only recently been able to consistently obtain enough of a caloric intake for a prolonged amount of time to successfully reproduce and sustain offspring^{86,101}. Prior to the last century, food access was less reliable seasonally and many researchers and social scientists postulate

30

that this is related to the evolution of a natural preference for calorie dense foods such as carbohydrates and fat. The SSB industry has now developed artificial additives that directly appeal to taste transduction, which relates to the evolutionarily developed physical trait allowing humans and other vertebrae to select for foods with higher caloric value ^{86,102}. Increased profits have led to improved efforts at social engineering and refinement of products that in their most basic nature are addictive to humans. This success has propagated an enormous positive feedback loop for the SSB industry which ever increases their capacity to evolve against small scale grassroots and public health efforts attacking SSB consumption for the sake of community health. Additionally, recent policy studies have shown that price has more of an impact than campaigns and other public health efforts in terms of consumption aversion¹⁰³.

In conjunction with bearing a disproportionate burden of health disparities in the US, minorities have also been disproportionately targeted for marketing efforts. A recent study by the Yale Rudd Center for Food Policy and Obesity has determined that minority children are exposed to up to 80% more repeated soda advertisements than white children, and that Hispanic children were almost 2 times more likely to be exposed to soda and sports drink advertisements on Hispanic television than other youth¹⁰⁴. Researchers found that soda and sports drink ads, on average, contained more minority main characters and were typically set in urban areas more likely to house minority populations¹⁰⁴.

Additionally, reservations provide a huge and isolated market for SSB sales. Reservations are largely situated in food deserts, which contain more readily accessible high calorie foods with low nutritional value, and less good quality and fresh foods. Not only do tribal residents experience decreased access to healthier foods, but they also experience increased cost of these foods, which limits their access economically ¹⁰⁵. One review of food access on reservations determined that 17 of 36 reservations in Washington state lacked a supermarket, and that sugars and sweets composed the largest proportion of available items in convenience stores¹⁰⁵. Studies, such as this one, highlight the infrastructure which continues to propagate health disparities in tribal communities.

Literature Gap

Though there were many published studies and reviews on determinants of SSB consumption in the US population, and some studies which outlined African American and Hispanic subpopulations, only one study was found which specifically analyzed determinants of SSB consumption in indigenous communities. This study highlighted the lack of published literature related to SSB consumption and indigenous peoples, which seems counterintuitive considering the disproportionate burden of obesity in tribal communities. To our knowledge this study is the first to look at determinants of SSB consumption in a tribal community in the United States. This study adds to the literature

an analysis of Native American ethnicity as a determinant of daily SSB, daily Soda, and heavy SSB consumption. This thesis analyzes odds of consumption while controlling for common covariates as defined by the literature: age, gender, income, self-reported BMI, and education level. Additionally, this study adds to the literature through an analysis of daily water consumption and its relationship to identification as Native American, controlling for covariates gender, age, self-reported BMI, level of education, income, and daily SSB consumption. Finally, this thesis adds a baseline prevalence of SSB consumption within one tribal community, and a comparison of study findings between Native Americans and the existing literature for the rest of the US population. This study also identifies national level health disparity statistics for Native Americans and discusses them in relationship to the self-reported survey results.

STUDY AREA

The Reservation of the Confederated Tribes and Bands of the Yakama Nation is located in South Central Washington. It is bordered to the West by Mount Adams, and to the East near Interstate 82. The reservation land consists of 1.4 million acres and encompasses parts of Yakima, Klickitat and Lewis counties¹⁰⁶. The ceded area includes 10.8 million acres which extends almost as far North as Canada, and South to the Columbia River. The tribal peoples retain the right to hunt and fish in all "usual and accustomed places" in ceded areas^{57,107}. In 2010, the reservation population was reported at 31,272, of whom 7,239 reported to be Native American¹⁰⁸. This study targeted residents of the four most populated areas of the reservation (Toppenish, Wapato, White Swan, and Satus), but also included residents of outlying areas (see figure 3).



Figure 3 Map of the study target areas on the Yakama Reservation

According to the US Census Bureau's 2013-2017 American Community Survey¹⁰⁸, mean yearly household income for the Yakama reservation is \$54,112 (+/- 2,932) with 59% of residents making less than \$50,000 per year and 14.9% making less than \$15,000 per year. Approximately 20% of adults live below the federal poverty line, as well as 30% of children¹⁰⁹. Approximately, 63% (+/- 1.9%) of reservation residents have a high school education or higher, and 9.1% (+/- 1.2%) are purported to hold a bachelor's degree or higher. Over half of the population (66%) are over 18 years of age. More than half of reservation residents are White (60%), approximately 23% identify as Native American, and just over half (56.5%) of residents also report being of Hispanic ethnicity¹⁰⁸. A large portion of the reservation is situated within a food desert¹, where more than one third of the population experiences reduced access to fresh produce and other healthy foods (see figure 4)¹¹⁰. According to the USDA¹⁰⁹, Yakima County reports an adult obesity rate of 29.6% (as of 2013), and an adult diabetes rate of 10.2%. The price of soda in Yakima County is approximately 1.13 times the national average¹⁰⁹. Approximately 12.9% of residents are purported to be food insecure, greater than both the national prevalence of 11.8% and the Washington state prevalence of 10%¹¹¹.

ⁱ According to the US department of Agriculture a food desert is defined as over 1/3 of the population of a census tract with no access to a supermarket within 1 mile for urban areas, and 10 miles for rural areas.



Figure 4 Yakama Reservation Food desert Map. All areas highlighted in green are areas where more than 1/3 of the population is more than 10 miles from a supermarket (or 1 mile for urban areas)

METHODS

Study Design

A community assessment was developed under the guidance of the Chi'ish Wat'uy committee to collect data relating to beverage consumption and water access in four target areas on the Reservation of the Confederated Tribes and Bands of the Yakama Nation and surrounding areas. The community assessment constituted the first of a four-part Water First! program funded by the Notah Begay III Foundation. The grant application was approved by Yakama Nation tribal council committee action in August of 2018. The grant was awarded to the Yakama Nation Wak'ishwi program in September of 2018 and funds were targeted at increased consumption of safe drinking water and reduction of SSB consumption, particularly in children under the age of 12. A Chi'ish Wat'uy planning committee was formed in October of 2018, whose main task was to oversee survey development and plan for community and other grant activities. The study was subject to oversight by the Central Washington University (CWU) Human Subjects Research Council (HSRC), and the survey and associated research was approved via exemption in December of 2018 (see approval letter in Appendix A).

The purpose of the survey was to provide baseline data around community SSB

consumption, and to provide guidance to the Water first! committee, composed of community stewards and health department staff, surrounding focus areas for targeted efforts. A secondary purpose of the survey was to begin to mobilize the discussion of SSB consumption in the community and to begin to identify community leaders in the effort to combat SSB consumption and promote water drinking. The survey content included 3 sections: (1) a demographic section, (2) a beverage consumption section, and (3) a water access section. The demographic section was composed of questions related to area of residence, gender, ethnic identification, income, and education (see Appendix B). The beverage consumption portion of the survey was adapted from Behavioral Risk Factor Surveillance System (BRFSS) survey questions, as well as the BEVQ15 survey, a validated, standardized beverage intake questionnaire developed as an assessment tool to reliably document habitual beverage consumption habits^{112,113}. Respondents were asked to document their own beverage consumption habits and those of any children currently in their care. Beverages were separated into the following categories: (1) Water; (2) flavored water, including non-diet Vitamin Water; (3) 100% juices (apple, orange); (4) Fruit-flavored drinks (lemonade, Sunny D, Tampico Punch, Snapple, Caprisun and Kool-Aid); (5) Sport drinks (Gatorade or Powerade); (6) Regular soda or pop (Coke, Pepsi, Root Beer, Sprite); (7) Diet soda or pop (Diet Pepsi, Pepsi One, Diet Coke, Diet 7-Up) or other diet beverages (Crystal Light); (8) Sweetened coffee or tea drinks (lattes, mochas, Frappuccino, sweet tea); (9) Energy drinks (Rockstar, Red Bull,

Monster); (10) Flavored milk (chocolate, strawberry, vanilla); and (11) Plain milk. Additionally, breast milk was added for the child consumption portion. Survey respondents were asked to report for the last 7 days, the consumption habits of both themselves and any children in their care. Consumption frequency was divided into the following options: (1) NEVER or less than 1 per week; (2) 1 per week; (3) 2-4 per week; (4) 5-6 per week; (5) 1 per day; (6) 2-3 per day; and (7) 4+ per day. The survey provided space for reporting consumption of up to 2 children, with additional pages available for those with more children.

The water access portion of the survey included questions regarding access to SSBs and clean water. First, respondents were asked where their children get sugary drinks, if they consume them. Next, the survey asked the type of water that the household normally drinks, allowing choice of the following options: (1) well water; (2) city water; (3) bottled water; and (4) Other. Those who reported other were asked to fill in a text description. Respondents were then asked to report the per household weekly expenditures on sugary drinks. Next, respondents were asked whether or not they drink the water where they live, and if not, why. Options presented for why not were presented: (1)I don't believe the water is safe to drink; (2) It smells bad; (3) It tastes bad; (4) I don't have water where I live; and (5) Other. The final question of the survey asked respondents to comment on what they understood the negative health effects of SSB consumption to be. Surveys were disseminated anonymously at tribally sponsored community events in December 2018 and January of 2019. At one of the events, survey respondents received a stamp on an activity card if they elected to complete the survey. Respondents who filled their activity cards at the event were consequently eligible to receive a jacket as a prize for participation. A target sample size of greater that 300 was determined to be sufficient to perform statistical analyses on determinants of consumption.

Data analysis was performed using STATA 14 and R version 1.1.453. Demographic statistics were used for detailed prevalence estimates and as covariates in model analyses. SSB and water consumption prevalence estimates were calculated as percentages with 95% confidence intervals. Multivariate logistic regression analysis was performed to examine the relationship between daily SSB consumption and identification as Native American while controlling for age, gender, income, BMI, daily water consumption, and level of education.

Multivariate logistic regression is used to model the relationship between a dependent variable and a number of independent variables when the dependent variable is dichotomous. Logistic regression analysis determines coefficients that are related to the odds relative to a unit change in the independent variables, holding all other variables constant. This type of analysis allows one to determine both an effect and magnitude of a unit change in an independent variable on the probability of

41

occurrence of the dependent variable, which in this study refers to odds of daily consumption of water, soda, and SSBs, and the odds of heavy consumption (> 4 SSBs/day). Coefficients with significant p-values are interpreted as correlated with the probability of the dependent variable outcome. Antilog conversion of regression coefficients produce odds ratios, which determine the magnitude of likelihood of consumption (daily or heavy) for the different variable groups, holding all other variable groups constant.

Other models considered were linear probability, multivariate probit regression, and multinomial logistic regression. Since the dependent variable was not continuous, logistic regression was determined to be most appropriate for variable analyses. Data for consumption was collected at varying frequencies of consumption to allow for multinomial logistic analysis, but to align with other studies for comparison purposes, we condensed these into one dichotomous variable for daily or heavy consumption. Finally, previously published studies on SSB consumption determined that logit models were preferable to probit, therefore a logit model was selected for analyses.

Statistical significance threshold for regression analysis coefficients was set to p < .05. Analysis of deviance was used to determine model goodness of fit in relation to each independent variable. Pearson's Chi-squared test was performed to determine goodness of fit in relation to acceptance of the null hypothesis that the model and observed values are not different. Statistical significance for Pearson's Chi-squared was confirmed at p > .05. Additionally, a Wald Chi-squared test was performed to again determine the global significance of covariates.

A binomial logistic regression was performed for each of the following dichotomous dependent variables: daily SSB consumption, daily soda consumption, and heavy SSB consumption, which was defined as the consumption of more than 4 SSBs daily. Based on the survey, SSBs where determined to be flavored water, 100% juice, fruit-flavored drinks, sports drinks, regular soda or pop, sweetened coffee or tea drinks, energy drinks, and flavored milk. An individual was considered a daily consumer if they indicated consumption greater than or equal to 1 per day in any of the aforementioned categories of SSBs. An individual was considered a heavy consumer if they indicated consumption of any of the SSBs as 4 or more per day.

Independent variables used in the model were age, BMI, Income, Native American ethnicity, daily consumption of water, education, and gender. Water access was originally intended to be included in the regression analysis as an independent variable. However, because of low response rate, water access was excluded from the analysis to maintain the integrity of the model. Additionally, the study intended to model child consumption of SSBs, and include parental daily consumption as an independent variable, but again, lack of data prevented this analysis.

The model assumed that the independent variables age and BMI were continuous variables. Gender and Income were treated as categorical variables, where

females were the reference population for males, and low income was the reference population for moderate and high income. Income was split into tertials and categories for this variable were represented as low (< \$14,999/year), moderate (\$15,000 -\$49,999/year), and high (> \$50,000/year). Education, daily water consumption, and Native American ethnicity were modeled as dichotomous variables. A positive value for education was defined as greater than high school, and a positive value for Native American related to those individuals that selected part or all Native American on the survey Ethnicity question. The multivariate logistic regression model is represented in Equation 1.

 $\begin{array}{l} \textit{Liquid Consumption}_{i} = \ \beta_{0} + \sum_{K=Low,Moderate,High} \beta_{K} * \textit{Income} + \ \beta_{2} * \textit{Gender} + \ \beta_{3} * \\ \\ \textit{BMI} + \beta_{4} * \textit{Education} & + \ \beta_{5} * \textit{Daily Water Consumption} + \ \beta_{6} * \textit{Age} + \ \beta_{7} * \textit{BMI} + \ \beta_{8} * \\ \\ \textit{Native American} + \ \varepsilon \end{array}$

Equation 1: Liquid Consumption Regression analysis equation.

Liquid consumption is the log odds ratio of the probability of daily or heavy consumption, and ε is the error term. Results were reported as adjusted odds ratios with confidence intervals calculated using the profile likelihood method¹¹⁴.

Additionally, multivariate logistic regression analysis was performed using daily water consumption as the dichotomous dependent variable. The purpose of the Water first! program was to increase clean water access and consumption. This analysis was performed to determine the relationship between daily water consumption and identification as Native American while controlling for common sociodemographic covariates. An individual was considered a daily consumer if they indicated water consumption greater than or equal to 1 per day. An individual was considered a heavy consumer if they indicated water consumption as 4 or more per day. The model assumed that the independent variables age and BMI were continuous variables. Gender and Income were treated as categorical variables, where females were the reference population for males, and low income was the reference population for moderate and high income. Income was split into tertials and categories for this variable were represented as low (< \$14,999/year), moderate (\$15,000 - \$49,999/year), and high (> \$50,000/year). Education, daily SSB consumption, and Native American ethnicity were modeled as dichotomous variables. A positive value for education was defined as greater than high school, and a positive value for Native American related to those individuals that selected part or all Native American on the survey Ethnicity question. Equation 2 was used for model analysis.

Water Consumption = $\beta_0 + \sum_{K=Low,Moderate,High} \beta_K * Income + \beta_2 * Gender + \beta_3 *$ BMI + β_4 * Education + β_5 * Daily SSB Consumption + β_6 * Age + β_7 * BMI + β_8 * Native American + ε

Equation 2. Water Consumption Regression analysis equation

Water consumption is the log odds ratio of the probability of daily consumption, and ε is the error term. Results were reported as adjusted odds ratios with confidence intervals calculated using the profile likelihood method¹¹⁴.

RESULTS

Cohort Demographics

A total of 446 surveys were collected from residents of the target areas at all events combined. Of the 446 surveys, 25 were discarded because they were filled out by youth under the age of 18, to comply with IRB Exemption. Additionally, 25 of the surveys were so incomplete that they were not considered viable for the analysis. A total of 403 survey responses were coded for analysis. Participant descriptive statistics are presented in table 1.

StatisticNMean95%Heavy SSB Consumption $(4+ SSBs/day = 1, < 4 times daily = 0)$ 3280.2590.04Daily SSB Consumption $(>=1/day = 1, <1/day = 0)$ 3630.6940.04Daily Soda Consumption $(>=1/day = 1, <1/day = 0)$ 3720.3040.04Daily Water Consumption $(>=1/day = 1, <1/day = 0)$ 3720.3040.04Daily Water Consumption $(>=1/day = 1, <1/day = 0)$ 3880.7320.04Female3720.6850.04Male3720.3150.04Low (<\$14,999/year)4030.3080.04Moderate (\$15,000-\$49,999/year)4030.5560.04				
Heavy SSB Consumption 328 0.259 0.04 (4+ SSBs/day = 1, < 4 times daily = 0) 363 0.694 0.04 Daily SSB Consumption 363 0.694 0.04 (>=1/day = 1, <1/day = 0) 372 0.304 0.04 Daily Soda Consumption 372 0.304 0.04 (>=1/day = 1, <1/day = 0) 372 0.304 0.04 Daily Water Consumption 388 0.732 0.04 (>=1/day = 1, <1/day = 0) 388 0.732 0.04 Female 372 0.685 0.04 Male 372 0.315 0.04 Low (<\$14,999/year) 403 0.308 0.04 Moderate (\$15,000-\$49,999/year) 403 0.556 0.04	Statistic	Ν	Mean	95% CI
Daily SSB Consumption (>=1/day = 1, <1/day = 0) 363 0.694 0.04 Daily Soda Consumption (>=1/day = 1, <1/day = 0)	Heavy SSB Consumption (4+ SSBs/day = 1, < 4 times daily = 0) 328	0.259	0.048
Daily Soda Consumption 372 0.304 0.04 (>=1/day = 1, <1/day = 0)	Daily SSB Consumption (>=1/day = 1, <1/day = 0)	363	0.694	0.047
Daily Water Consumption (>=1/day = 1, <1/day = 0)3880.7320.04Female3720.6850.04Male3720.3150.04Low (<\$14,999/year)	Daily Soda Consumption (>=1/day = 1, <1/day = 0)	372	0.304	0.047
Female3720.6850.04Male3720.3150.04Low (<\$14,999/year)	Daily Water Consumption (>=1/day = 1, <1/day = 0)	388	0.732	0.044
Male3720.3150.04Low (<\$14,999/year)	Female	372	0.685	0.047
Low (<\$14,999/year)4030.3080.04Moderate (\$15,000-\$49,999/year)4030.5560.04	Male	372	0.315	0.047
Moderate (\$15,000-\$49,999/year) 403 0.556 0.04	Low (<\$14,999/year)	403	0.308	0.045
	Moderate (\$15,000-\$49,999/year)	403	0.556	0.049

 Table 1 Participant demographics (with 95% confidence intervals)

High (>\$50,000/year)	403	0.136	0.034
Some College or More (Yes = 1, No = 0)	376	0.545	0.050
Age	356	46.680	1.674
BMI	336	31.725	0.764
Native American (Some/All = 1, None = 0)	403	0.866	0.033
Obese (BMI > 29.9 = 1, BMI <= 29.9 = 0)	336	0.524	0.053
Overweight (BMI >= 25 = 1, BMI < 25 = 0)	336	0.839	0.338

Study participants were predominantly female (68.5%) and identified as Native American (86.6%). Almost one third of participants ($30.8\% \pm 4.5$) reported to be of low income, making less than \$15,000 per year, and over half ($55.6\% \pm 4.9$) reportedly earned between \$15,000 and \$50,000 per year. Income distribution of the survey population mimicked that of the ACS statistics (see figure 5).





Figure 5 Comparison of Survey Responses for Income category (bottom) to ACS statistics for the Yakama Reservation¹⁰⁸ (top). Top image courtesy of http://towncharts.com

54.8% of respondents were over 45 years of age and the average age was 46.7 years. Average BMI was reported to be 31.73. Over half of participants ($52.4\% \pm 5.3$) reported being obese, with 83.9% (\pm 33.8) participants having a BMI greater than the normal range. Just over half of study participants ($54.5\% \pm 5$) reported having more than a high school level of education. Education level for the survey results was reportedly similar to the ACS estimates for the Yakama Reservation (see figure 6).



Figure 6 Education survey results (left) in comparison to the ACS results for the Yakama Reservation (right)¹⁰⁸. Right image courtesy of http://towncharts.com

The prevalence of daily consumption of SSBs was found to be 69.4% (\pm 4.7). Daily soda and water consumption prevalence was 30.4% (\pm 4.7) and 73.2% (\pm 4.4) respectively. Daily heavy SSB consumption was reported at 25.9% (\pm 4.8). Consumption was also broken down by characteristic to analyze statistically significant differences in prevalence rates within the population (table 2).

	Daily V	Vater	Daily So	da	Daily SS	6B	Heavy S	SSB
				95%		95%		95%
Characteristic	Mean	95% CI	Mean	CI	Mean	CI	Mean	CI

Table 2 Prevalence statistics by consumption and demographic characteristic

Age								
18-35	73.47	8.79	31.58	9.40	70.83	9.14	12.50*	6.95
35-54	75.61	7.62	32.77	8.47	67.80	8.47	23.08	8.14
55+	71.09	7.88	28.93	8.11	70.69	8.32	35.85*	9.17
Gender								
Female	76.71	5.26	29.83	5.82	70.82	5.85	26.29	5.93
Male	66.36	8.87	29.52	8.77	67.65	9.12	23.33	8.79
Education								
HS	68.67	7.08	36.88	7.50	72.08	7.11	31.21	7.67
College or more	77.00	5.85	25.79	6.24	66.67	6.74	20.12	6.06
Income								
	67.80	8 /17	37 17	8 95	72 22	8 3 2	28 71	8 87
moderate	76.04	5.60	37.17 27.75	6.00	60.46	6.35	20.71	6.20
high	73.58	11 08	27.75	12.09	62 50	13.84	23.14	12 53
iligii	75.50	11.50	20.00	12.20	02.30	15.04	22.75	12.55
BMI Grouping								
Normal Weight	72.97	14.51	25.00	14.35	70.27	14.93	26.47	15.05
Overweight	73.11	8.00	25.66	8.09	63.96	8.97	23.30	8.20
Obese	69.77	9.76	36.90	10.38	78.21	9.22	24.29	10.12
Severely Obese	67.35	13.27	43.75	14.18	74.00	12.28	25.00	12.94
Morbidly Obese	83.78	12.04	30.56	15.26	61.76	16.58	24.14	15.85
Ethnicity								
Native	71.13*	4.85	32.72*	5.12	70.57	5.03	25.96	5.10
Non-native	86.54*	9.37	14.58*	10.09	61.70	14.05	25.58	13.20

* statistically significant

The prevalence of heavy SSB consumption was significantly higher among those age 55 and older as compared to those age 18 to 35. Natives had a significantly lower prevalence of water consumption and increased prevalence of soda consumption than those that did not identify as Native American.

Survey Results

Of the adult respondents, 32.6% consumed sweetened coffee or tea once or

more daily, 14.8% consumed energy drinks once or more daily, and 16.8% consumed

sports drinks (e.g. gatorade, powerade) once or more daily (see figure 7). Just over one

quarter of adults (26.7%) reported drinking water less than once a day.



Figure 7 SSB consumption by type of drink in Adult Respondents

Of the survey responses to the water quality and access questions, 9% of participants reportedly did not drink the water where they live. Additionally, 54 respondents (13%) reported reasons why they do not drink the water where they live (see figure 8). The most common form of water consumption was bottled water (55%).



Figure 8 Responses to the survey question: Why don't you drink the water where you live?

Among children, juice had the highest rate of daily consumption at 34.4% (see figure 9). Over half of parents (56.7%) admitted that children acquire the majority of SSBs in the home. Almost one third (30.1%) of all children were reported to consume water less than once daily, while 42% of children consumed milk daily. Respondents reported that half of children don't drink soda at all.



Figure 9 Reported consumption of top SSBs in children by type of drink

Over one third of respondents reported spending more than \$10 a week on SSB consumption. The concluding question in the survey asked respondents to identify the negative effects of SSB consumption. Figure 10 depicts a word cloud of the categorized responses with the size of the word weighted by frequency of response.



Figure 10 Reported health effects of SSB consumption weighted by number of responses

SSB Consumption Regression Results

Table 3 summarizes the results of the logistic regression analyses. After adjusting for covariates, study participants who identified as Native American were found to be exposed to double the odds of daily SSB consumption (OR: 2.22; CI: 1.01, 4.82) and 3 times the odds of daily soda consumption (OR: 3.29, CI: 1.34, 9.42) when compared to non-Natives. Those with a greater than high school education had a lower probability of

consuming soda daily (OR: 0.56; CI: 0.31, 1.00) or being heavy SSB consumers (OR: 0.41; CI: 0.21, 0.80). Increased odds of daily soda consumption were correlated with increased BMI (OR: 1.05; CI: 1.01, 1.10). Daily water consumption was associated with increased probability of daily SSB (OR: 3.83; CI: 2.10, 7.09) and heavy SSB consumption (OR: 2.5; CI: 1.16, 5.92). Age was also correlated with increased probability of heavy SSB consumption (OR: 1.03; CI: 1.01, 1.05).

		Dependent variable:			
	Daily SSB	Daily Soda	Heavy SSB		
	OR ^a (CI)	OR ^a (CI)	OR ^a (CI)		
Intercept	0.49	0.04***	0.08**		
	(0.08, 2.82)	(0.01, 0.24)	(0.01, 0.60)		
Moderate Income (\$15,000 - \$49,999/year)	1.04	0.68	1.05		
	(0.53, 2.02)	(0.37, 1.25)	(0.52, 2.17)		
High Income (> \$50,000/year)	0.89	0.66	0.58		
	(0.35, 2.27)	(0.25, 1.68)	(0.17, 1.78)		
Male	1.17	1.13	0.92		
	(0.64, 2.20)	(0.62, 2.04)	(0.45, 1.85)		
Education (Some College or more)	0.69	0.56*	0.41***		
	(0.37, 1.27)	(0.31, 1.00)	(0.21, 0.80)		
Daily Water	3.83***	1.86^{*}	2.50**		
	(2.10, 7.09)	(0.99, 3.61)	(1.16, 5.92)		
Age	1.00	1.00	1.03***		
	56				

Table 3 SSB consumption adjusted odds ratios with confidence intervals

	(0.98, 1.02)	(0.98, 1.01)	(1.01, 1.05)
BMI	1.00	1.05***	0.99
	(0.97, 1.05)	(1.01, 1.10)	(0.95 <i>,</i> 1.04)
Native American	2.22**	3.29**	1.15
	(1.01, 4.82)	(1.34, 9.42)	(0.47, 3.08)
Observations	268	273	244
Log Likelihood	-152.80	-157.44	-122.29
Akaike Inf. Crit.	323.59	332.88	262.57

Note: *p < .05 **p <.01 ***p<0.001

Confidence Intervals in Parentheses

^a adjusted Odds Ratio

Female was the reference population for Male gender

Low Income (< \$15,000/year) was the reference for Moderate and High Income

Income and gender were not associated with increased odds of neither daily SSB or soda consumption, nor heavy SSB consumption. Additionally, BMI was uncorrelated with daily or heavy SSB consumption, and education and age were found to be uncorrelated with odds of daily SSB consumption. Age was also uncorrelated with daily Soda consumption.

Water Consumption Regression Results

Adjusted odds ratios with confidence intervals were calculated for water consumption (table 4). After controlling for covariates, those that identified as Native American were found to experience significantly lower odds of both daily (OR: 0.25; CI: 0.08, 0.66) and heavy (OR: 0.44; CI: 0.21, 0.91) water consumption. The odds of daily water consumption were lower in males than females (OR: 0.46; CI: 0.25, 0.87). Those participants who drank SSBs daily were almost 4 times as likely to drink water daily (OR: 3.83, 2.10, 7.12). Older individuals experienced higher odds of being heavy water consumers. Income, education and BMI were found to be uncorrelated with the odds of both daily and heavy water consumption. Finally, Gender and daily SSB consumption were not correlated with the odds heavy water consumption.

	Dependent variable:		
	Daily Water	Heavy Water	
	OR ^a (CI)	OR ^a (CI)	
Intercept	1.54	0.30	
	(0.21, 12.04)	(0.06, 1.53)	
Moderate Income	0.96	1.35	
(\$15,000 - \$49,999/year)	(0.48, 1.91)	(0.75, 2.46)	
High Income	0.58	1.02	
(> \$50,000/year)	(0.22, 1.56)	(0.43, 2.40)	
Male	0.46**	0.65	
	(0.25, 0.87)	(0.36, 1.13)	
Education (Some College or more)	1.55	0.95	
	(0.81, 2.99)	(0.55, 1.64)	
Daily SSB	3.83***	1.39	
	(2.10, 7.12)	(0.80, 2.43)	
Age	1.01	1.02**	
	(0.99, 1.03)	(1.00, 1.04)	
BMI	1.03	1.02	

Table 4 Water consumption regression results

(0.98, 1.07)	(0.98, 1.05)
0.25**	0.44**
(0.08, 0.66)	(0.21, 0.91)
268	268
268 -136.87	268 -175.49
	(0.98, 1.07) 0.25** (0.08, 0.66)

Note: *p < .05 **p <.01 ***p<0.001 Confidence Intervals in Parentheses

^a adjusted Odds Ratio Female was the reference population for Male gender Low Income (< \$15,000/year) was the reference for Moderate and High Income
DISCUSSION

Discussion

To our knowledge, this is the first study which focused on SSB consumption and water access specifically within a tribal community in the United States. One other study in the literature found no statistically significant difference in SSB consumption between those that identify as Native American and other ethnicities, but this could have been due to lack of adequate participation⁹⁰. The results of our study stand in stark contrast, as analyses determined that identification as Native American was significantly related to daily SSB and soda consumption. Additionally, this study determined that Native Americans are less likely than non-Natives to consume water on a daily basis. The results of this study do, however, correlate with other studies which indicate increased odds of daily SSB consumption within minority populations^{78,88,91,92,95,115,116}.

Overall prevalence of daily SSB consumption was determined to be 69.4%(+/-4.7%), significantly greater than any observed prevalence in the literature, which ranged from 30-65%. The prevalence of participants with a self-reported BMI in the overweight or greater range was 83.9%. The prevalence of obese individuals was 54%, almost twice the national average of 39.8%. Consistent with the literature, study results found that those with less than college education were at increased risk of being heavy consumers of SSBs and consuming soda daily^{88,90–92,94,95}. In addition, concurring with the literature, this study found no correlation between weight category and daily SSB consumption¹¹⁶. However, this study did identify an increased odds of daily soda consumption with increasing in BMI. These findings support research which has linked SSB consumption to obesity^{79,81,82,117}.

Interestingly, juxtaposing the literature, this study found no significant correlation between income and SSB consumption⁸⁹. This could be a result of the uneven representation of income levels in the cohort. This could also be an indicator that SSB consumption permeates all income levels in tribal communities. Additionally, contradicting other publications, gender was uncorrelated to probability of SSB consumption^{88,90,92,116}. However, males were found to have increased odds of daily and heavy consumption of water. In contrast to published consensus which found increased consumption in younger adults, our study also determined that older individuals were at higher risk of consuming SSBs heavily, while age was uncorrelated to daily SSB and soda consumption^{68,89,91,92,116}. This could be due to the positive impact of increased efforts at reduction of SSB consumption in the community, and increased knowledge of the impact on health. Though not included in our analyses, many participants reported very low prevalence of consumption of sodas and other SSBs in their children, and many were aware of the negative health impacts.

Analyses also determined that the odds of drinking SSBs significantly increased in those who consumed water daily. This could be due to response bias, where participants tend to answer within a certain range on surveys with scaled responses. This could also be explained by accounting for drinking habits related to increased consumption of all beverages in some respondents.

Males were less likely to consume water on a daily basis, as were those who identified as Native American. According to the literature, this could be due to price differentials in stores, accessibility, and targeted advertising which promote SSB consumption and the lack thereof promoting water consumption^{104,118,119}. Our study sought to determine the relationship between water consumption and access. However, because of lack of responses, variables related to water cleanliness and access were not included in the analyses. Though not included in the model analyses, 8% of survey respondents reported they do not drink the water where they live, while 10% reported they don't feel their water was safe to drink. It will be important to determine the relationship between perception of water safety and consumption to aid policy and healthcare intervention efforts. Finally, our study did find that older individuals were more likely to be heavy water consumers. This could be due to adherence to traditional values in the community around drinking water daily.

Study Limitations

There were several limitations to this study. Due to non-response to parts of the survey, some variables could not be included in the model analyses, particularly those surrounding access to clean water and caregiver reported beverage consumption in children. The study removed participants who did not complete all data elements required in model analysis, which could potentially introduce bias. This model targeted the tribal community in order to highlight differences in reporting among the general population, therefore, the results are not generalizable to the larger population. Finally, model selection was based on assumptions of variable characteristics which may not accurately represent real world circumstances.

Due to the nature of surveying procedures the study could have been subject to certain types of bias which may create a gap between reported and actual results. In particular, because this survey asked respondents to report their beverage consumption in the last seven days, there was the potential for recall bias which could have resulted in over or underestimation. Additionally, though the surveys were collected anonymously, the responses could have been subject to social desirability bias¹²⁰. Furthermore, though this study found a 52.4% prevalence of obesity in the study population, self-reporting of weight could be subject to underreporting, particularly in women, as is common in health surveys, though less common in in-person surveys¹²¹. Also, because the study was cross-sectional there was no way to determine causal relationships between variables; a longitudinal study would be required for such analyses. Furthermore, the results did not take into account seasonal variability, which could also affect determination of significance correlation. Finally, there are number of other factors in the literature (e.g., dietary consumption, alcohol consumption tv viewing time, physical activity, perceived health) that were not addressed in this study which could have the potential to alter the model.

Conclusions, Future Work, and Policy Recommendations

Strikingly, our findings indicate that individuals who identify as Native American are not only 3-4 times more likely to be daily consumers of SSBs in relation to non-Natives, but that non-natives are 4 times more likely to be daily consumers of water than Native Americans in our study cohort. The fact that our analyses determined a significant correlation between SSB consumption and water consumption only serves to exacerbate the issue. Future research should seek to clarify the disparity in daily water consumption and in particular its relationship to water access and quality. Emerging research has demonstrated that culturally tailored solutions have greater, longer lasting impacts on health in tribal communities^{34,41,122–125}. An in-depth qualitative analysis of the relationship between water and tribal communities, and a deeper understanding of traditional ecological knowledge around water and its effects on consumption could serve to extrapolate important recommendations for effective policies and programs. The NBIII Foundation is a leader in funding tribal assessments addressing water and SSB consumption, and studies of this nature could serve to bolster support for culturally specific, lasting solutions. Additionally, many public health efforts focus on reduction of SSB consumption, as opposed to promoting water consumption. Marketing and policy researchers have determined that price and availability are crucial elements in beverage choice, particularly in minority communities ^{92,104,126,127}. Bolstering the proven impact of marketing, tailored marketing strategies promoting water drinking could have immense positive impacts. Furthermore, marketing strategies which rely on traditional and tribally specific values could be all the more impactful. Local advocacy for increased access to water through mechanisms such as water placement in convenience stores, decreasing the cost of water, procurement of water filtration systems, and SSB taxation could have additional impacts on community-based health efforts.

SSB taxation in particular has been noted in the literature to have a significant impact at reducing consumption, with the greatest reduction attributed to low-income communities¹²⁷. In 2015, the Navajo nation introduced a 2% junk food tax on foods with little to no nutritional value. This has generated over \$4 million in revenue, which has been re-allocated to invest in community driven wellness programs¹²⁸. Since 2005, more than 1000 wellness projects have been started on the Navajo reservation relating to food and water initiatives and healthy lifestyles¹²⁸. Contrary to popular belief, research

has shown that there is widespread support of this tax. Future policies which incorporate an SSB tax which could be used to fund community projects that promote health could have the potential for a significant positive impact. JOURNAL ARTICLE

A CROSS-SECTIONAL STUDY ON BEVERAGE CONSUMPTION IN ONE TRIBAL

COMMUNITY

By Christina White

ABSTRACT

Objective. This study utilized the results of a cross-sectional survey on drinking habits and water access in one tribal reservation to determine prevalence of SSB consumption and its relationship to identification as Native American.

Methods. This study utilized the results of a cross-sectional survey on drinking habits and water access in one tribal reservation to determine prevalence of SSB consumption and its relationship to identification as Native American. Multivariate logistic regression analysis, after accounting for covariates, identified characteristics which significantly impacted odds of consumption.

Results. Prevalence of daily SSB consumption was determined to be 69.4% (± 4.7%). Odds of daily soda and SSB consumption were 3 to 4 times greater in Native Americans than other ethnicities. Non-natives were four times more likely to consume water daily. Body mass index was positively correlated with daily soda consumption, and older individuals experienced greater odds of heavy SSB consumption (>4 SSBs

consumed per day). Individuals with less than a college education were at greater odds of daily SSB consumption and gender and income were uncorrelated to consumption.

Conclusion and Implications. Prevalence and determinants of SSB consumption among those that identify as Native American are different than the rest of the United States population. This study confirmed that Native communities suffer higher rates of obesity. It is the first to provide a baseline prevalence and analyses of consumption habits in a tribal community.

Keywords: sugar-sweetened beverages, water, obesity, Native American, multivariate logistic regression

69

Chapter 1 INTRODUCTION

Current research now suggests that poor diet is the largest contributor to chronic disease mortality, contributing more to chronic disease related deaths than does smoking ¹. Obesity, in particular, has been linked to increased mortality and increased morbidity of chronic disease, including (but not limited to) cancer, type II diabetes mellitus, cardiovascular disease, gallbladder stones, liver disease, and infertility^{2,3}. According to the National Center for Health Statistics (NCHS), an estimated 39.8% of Americans and 18.5% of youth ages 2-19 were obese in 2016, an increase of 30% since 1999⁴. The swift increase in prevalence of obesity in past decades has led to its designation as an epidemic in the United States (US), and large-scale public health efforts have been designed to target weight reduction and nutrition since the late 1990s^{2,5–7}.

In particular, sugar sweetened beverage (SSB) consumption has been linked to obesity and associated chronic disease; these beverages are now purported to be the largest source of added sugar in the diets of adults and children in the United States, comprising up to 37% of additional sugars for adults and 31% for children⁸. The proportion of chronic disease related death and disability adjusted life years (DALY) attributable to SSB consumption is the greatest in the United States, second only to Central Latin America¹. In the most recent *Dietary Guidelines for Americans*, published by the US Department of Agriculture (USDA) and US Department of Health and Human Services (HHS), limiting added sugars (the majority of which come from SSBs) is defined as one of the three core concepts in the guidelines to healthy eating⁹.

Native American Health Disparities

While the obesity epidemic has penetrated every corner of the United States (US), Native Americans suffer disproportionately from this, among other health issues¹⁰. According to the literature, the life expectancy of Native Americans at birth is between 4 and 25 years less than that of the rest of the US population^{11,12}. Specifically, Native Americans are 2 to 8 times more likely to suffer from obesity^{10,13–17}. According to the Indian Health Service (IHS) and US National Death Index, diabetes is ranked the 4th leading cause of death in Native Americans, in contrast to 7th for the US population in total¹⁸.

Though the fact that health disparities unduly affect Native American populations has been well established in the literature, attempts at identifying why are varied. The IHS has attributed these disparities to poverty, failures of the educational system, health care discrimination, and culture¹⁷. Theorists, government organizations, and social science researchers attribute these health disparities to the effects of colonization, historical traumasⁱ, and a lack of treatment programs that address health issues unique to Native American populations^{10,19–23}. Other sources attribute this disparity to racist policies, geography, genetics, and epigenetics among others^{24–28}. Furthermore, while there have been attempts to implicate current and historical occurrences as responsible for the current disparate state of health of Native Americans, most publications lack both clear identification of the root causes and paths toward solutions. The reality is that the multiplicity of factors which contribute to these disparities interject themselves at all levels of political, social, and individual life, which makes it difficult for siloed approaches at improving health to succeed. A failure to clearly understand and address the Native American health disparity at the appropriate levels, and a historical interference and resistance to culturally specific interventions until recently, has inevitably allowed the gap to persist, and even widen in some circumstances.

In addition to the plethora of contributors, there remains both a paucity and

ⁱ Braveheart defines historical trauma as "cumulative emotional and psychological wounding across generations, including the lifespan, which emanates from massive group trauma."²²

inaccuracy of health data from Native American communities surrounding these health issues^{17,29}. Many national level statistics fall short in terms of representation on reservations. As a result, in many cases, institutions group many tribes into one category, or even fail to highlight Native Americans as a distinct ethnic grouping at all²⁵. The reality that last century has been wrought with repeated attempts at genocide of tribal peoples, coupled with the social perpetuation of Native Americans as an inferior, inhuman, and dying race or a "race on the brink of extinction" has only allowed national infrastructure to forget and forego promises made with regard to land, healthcare infrastructure, and other public services³⁰. Historically, Native American communities have been ignored, unless and until natural resources under their control have been sought out for exploitation³¹. This maltreatment has perpetuated feelings of invisibility in Native American communities, which is implicated greatly in the disproportionate health issues these communities experience. Additionally, this has also led to Native Americans being discounted, even erased, in health care research, particularly at regional and national levels³². For instance, many death certificates have miscategorized Native Americans which has resulted in underreporting of morbidity and disease-related mortality³². The effects of these data issues have skewed descriptive statistics and analyses at the national level, and resulted in large-scale, but ineffective, public health efforts that are contextually insufficient and perhaps even irrelevant in the context of the health of Native Americans.

Culturally Responsive Solutions

To date researchers and government health organizations alike have acknowledged disparities in health in Native American populations and there is an emerging consensus, attributing these disparities to a wide range of culturally specific issues, including the effects of colonization^{10,21,33–35}. Additionally, there is a recent appeal in the health sector for a need to incorporate population-specific, socially relevant determinants of health and to integrate culturally defined, specialized programs into the public health sector to address health inequalities and culturally specific health issues^{10,21,33,36–41}. Federally defined determinants of health and health statistics are used to ascertain the needs of public healthcare systems, which serves the needs of a majority of the nation's Native American population through IHS. It is crucial that these measurements both accurately represent the communities which they are serving and address the particularity of these issues in distributed and specialized manners.

Due to the evolving understanding of the issues surrounding determinants of health, and in an effort to combat culturally specific health issues with culturally specific solutions, non-profit organizations have emerged in partnership with tribes and local healthcare institutions, with support from the federal sector to decentralize information gathering and empower local communities to seek what solutions best fit their unique contexts. In particular, for this study, the Notah Begay III (NBIII) Foundation partnered with the Confederate Tribes and Bands of the Yakama Nation, and Indian Health Services to begin to identify issues around SSB consumption and clean water access on the Yakama Reservation. NBIII awarded a grant to perform a community assessment of beverage consumption and self-reported water access to begin to outline the unique issues surrounding the impact of sugar sweetened beverage consumption on the Yakama reservation.

Purpose and Significance

The purpose of this research is threefold:

- To develop baseline statistics for prevalence of SSB consumption among those who identify as Native American in one tribal community
- (2) To begin to understand the correlation between SSB consumption and various socio-demographic characteristics within the Native American subpopulation
- (3) To compare this subpopulation to the literature, highlighting differences

which could potentially impact program and policy development in tribal communities

This study contributes to the body of literature which specifically addresses health disparities in Native American communities. In the last 20 years, with rising obesity, the literature has been saturated with cross-sectional and longitudinal studies, as well as systematic reviews and meta-analyses which seek to determine the relationships between SSB consumption, socio-demographic characteristics, and health outcomes. However, many of those disproportionately affected by the health disparities which these very studies seek to address fail to be adequately represented in them. This research attempts to address that gap through the analysis of determinants of SSB consumption within the Native community. To date, there has not been a study of this caliber or specificity completed in the study area or aimed at the target population.

METHODS

Study Design

A community assessment was developed under the guidance of the Chi'ish Wat'uy committee to collect data relating to beverage consumption and water access in four target areas on the Reservation of the Confederated Tribes and Bands of the Yakama Nation and surrounding areas. The purpose of the survey was to provide baseline data around community SSB consumption, and to provide guidance to the Water first! committee, composed of community stewards and health department staff, surrounding focus areas for targeted efforts. A secondary purpose of the survey was to begin to mobilize the discussion of SSB consumption in the community and to begin to identify community leaders in the effort to combat SSB consumption and promote water drinking. The survey content included 3 sections: (1) a demographic section, (2) a beverage consumption section, and (3) a water access section. The demographic section was composed of questions related to area of residence, gender, ethnic identification, income, and education. The beverage consumption portion of the survey was adapted from Behavioral Risk Factor Surveillance System (BRFSS) survey questions, as well as the BEVQ15 survey, a validated, standardized beverage intake questionnaire developed as an assessment tool to reliably document habitual beverage consumption habits^{112,113}. Respondents were asked to document their own beverage consumption habits and those of any children currently in their care. Beverages were separated into the following categories: (1) Water; (2) flavored water, including non-diet Vitamin Water; (3) 100% juices (apple, orange); (4) Fruit-flavored drinks (lemonade, Sunny D, Tampico Punch, Snapple, Capri-sun and Kool-Aid); (5) Sport drinks (Gatorade or Powerade); (6) Regular soda or pop (Coke, Pepsi, Root Beer, Sprite); (7) Diet soda or pop (Diet Pepsi, Pepsi One, Diet Coke, Diet 7-Up) or other diet beverages (Crystal Light); (8) Sweetened coffee or tea drinks (lattes, mochas, Frappuccino, sweet tea); (9) Energy drinks (Rockstar, Red Bull, Monster); (10) Flavored milk (chocolate, strawberry, vanilla); and (11) Plain milk. Additionally, breast milk was added for the child consumption portion. Survey respondents were asked to report for the last 7 days, the consumption habits of both themselves and any children in their care. Consumption frequency was divided into the following options: (1) NEVER or less than 1 per week; (2) 1 per week; (3) 2-4 per

week; (4) 5-6 per week; (5) 1 per day; (6) 2-3 per day; and (7) 4+ per day. The survey provided space for reporting consumption of up to 2 children, with additional pages available for those with more children.

Surveys were disseminated anonymously at tribally sponsored community events in December 2018 and January of 2019. A target sample size of greater that 300 was determined to be sufficient to perform statistical analyses on determinants of consumption.

Data analysis was performed using STATA 14 and R version 1.1.453. Demographic statistics were used for detailed prevalence estimates and as covariates in model analyses. SSB and water consumption prevalence estimates were calculated as percentages with 95% confidence intervals. Multivariate logistic regression analysis was performed to examine the relationship between daily SSB consumption and identification as Native American while controlling for age, gender, income, BMI, daily water consumption, and level of education.

Statistical significance threshold for regression analysis coefficients was set to p < .05. Analysis of deviance was used to determine model goodness of fit in relation to each independent variable. Pearson's Chi-squared test was performed to determine goodness of fit in relation to acceptance of the null hypothesis that the model and observed values are not different. Statistical significance for Pearson's Chi-squared was confirmed at p > .05. Additionally, a Wald Chi-squared test was performed to again

determine the global significance of covariates.

A binomial logistic regression was performed for each of the following dichotomous dependent variables: daily water, daily SSB, daily soda, and heavy SSB consumption, which was defined as the consumption of more than 4 SSBs daily. SSBs where determined to be flavored water, 100% juice, fruit-flavored drinks, sports drinks, regular soda or pop, sweetened coffee or tea drinks, energy drinks, and flavored milk. An individual was considered a daily consumer if they indicated consumption greater than or equal to 1 per day in any of the aforementioned categories of SSBs. An individual was considered a heavy consumer if they indicated consumption of any of the SSBs as 4 or more per day.

Independent variables used in the model were age, BMI, Income, Native American ethnicity, daily consumption of water, education, and gender. Water access was originally intended to be included in the regression analysis as an independent variable. However, because of low response rate, water access was excluded from the analysis to maintain the integrity of the model. Additionally, the study intended to model child consumption of SSBs, and include parental daily consumption as an independent variable, but again, lack of data prevented this analysis.

The model assumed that the independent variables age and BMI were continuous variables. Gender and Income were treated as categorical variables, where females were the reference population for males, and low income was the reference population for moderate and high income. Income was split into tertials and categories for this variable were represented as low (< \$14,999/year), moderate (\$15,000 -\$49,999/year), and high (> \$50,000/year). Education, daily water/SSB consumption, and Native American ethnicity were modeled as dichotomous variables. A positive value for education was defined as greater than high school, and a positive value for Native American related to those individuals that selected part or all Native American on the survey Ethnicity question. Results were reported as adjusted odds ratios with confidence intervals calculated using the profile likelihood method¹¹⁴.

INSTITUTIONAL REVIEW BOARD

The community assessment constituted the first of a four-part Water First! program funded by the Notah Begay III Foundation. The grant application was approved by Yakama Nation tribal council committee action in August of 2018. The grant was awarded to the Yakama Nation Wak'ishwi program in September of 2018 and funds were targeted at increased consumption of safe drinking water and reduction of SSB consumption, particularly in children under the age of 12. A Chi'ish Wat'uy planning committee was formed in October of 2018, whose main task was to oversee survey development and plan for community and other grant activities. The study was subject to oversight by the Central Washington University (CWU) Human Subjects Research Council (HSRC), and the survey and associated research was approved via exemption in December of 2018.

RESULTS

A total of 446 surveys were collected from residents of the target areas at all events combined. Of the 446 surveys, 25 were discarded because they were filled out by youth under the age of 18, to comply with HSRC Exemption. Additionally, 25 of the surveys were so incomplete that they were not considered viable for the analyses. A total of 403 survey responses were coded for analysis.

Study participants were predominantly female (68.5%) and identified as Native American (86.6%). Almost one third of participants (30.8% \pm 4.5) reported to be of low

income, making less than \$15,000 per year, and over half (55.6% \pm 4.9) reportedly earned between \$15,000 and \$50,000 per year.

Over half (54.8%) of respondents were over 45 years of age and the average age was 46.7 years. Average BMI was reported to be 31.73. Over half of participants (52.4% \pm 5.3) reported being obese, with 83.9% (\pm 33.8) participants having a BMI greater than the normal range. Half of the participants (54.5% \pm 5) reported having more than a high school level of education.

The prevalence of daily consumption of SSBs was found to be 69.4% (\pm 4.7). Daily soda and water consumption prevalence was 30.4% (\pm 4.7) and 73.2% (\pm 4.4) respectively. Daily heavy SSB consumption was reported at 25.9% (\pm 4.8). Consumption was also broken down by characteristic to analyze statistically significant differences in prevalence rates within the population (table 1).

	Daily W	′ater	Daily So	da	Daily SS	В	Heavy S	SB
Characteristic	Mean	95% CI	Mean	95% Cl	Mean	95% Cl	Mean	95% Cl
Age								
18-35	73.47	8.79	31.58	9.40	70.83	9.14	12.50*	6.95
35-54	75.61	7.62	32.77	8.47	67.80	8.47	23.08	8.14
55+	71.09	7.88	28.93	8.11	70.69	8.32	35.85*	9.17

Table 1 Pr	revalence	statistics b	ov consum	ption and	l demoarat	ohic cha	aracteristic
	eranenee		<i>y</i> consum		activegrap		in a c c c i i o c i c

Gender								
Female	76.71	5.26	29.83	5.82	70.82	5.85	26.29	5.93
Male	66.36	8.87	29.52	8.77	67.65	9.12	23.33	8.79
Education								
HS	68.67	7.08	36.88	7.50	72.08	7.11	31.21	7.67
College or more	77.00	5.85	25.79	6.24	66.67	6.74	20.12	6.06
Income								
low	67.80	8.47	37.17	8.95	72.32	8.32	28.71	8.87
moderate	76.04	5.69	27.75	6.09	69.46	6.35	25.14	6.30
high	73.58	11.98	26.00	12.28	62.50	13.84	22.73	12.53
DMI Constant								
Bivil Grouping								
Normal Weight	72.97	14.51	25.00	14.35	70.27	14.93	26.47	15.05
Overweight	73.11	8.00	25.66	8.09	63.96	8.97	23.30	8.20
Obese	69.77	9.76	36.90	10.38	78.21	9.22	24.29	10.12
Severely Obese	67.35	13.27	43.75	14.18	74.00	12.28	25.00	12.94
Morbidly Obese	83.78	12.04	30.56	15.26	61.76	16.58	24.14	15.85
Ethnicity								
Native	71.13*	4.85	32.72*	5.12	70.57	5.03	25.96	5.10
Non-native	86.54*	9.37	14.58*	10.09	61.70	14.05	25.58	13.20

* statistically significant

The prevalence of heavy SSB consumption was significantly higher among those age 55 and older as compared to those age 18 to 35. Natives had a significantly lower prevalence of water consumption and increased prevalence of soda consumption than those that did not identify as Native American.

Survey Results

Of the adult respondents, 32.6% consumed sweetened coffee or tea once or more daily, 14.8% consumed energy drinks once or more daily, and 16.8% consumed sports drinks (e.g. gatorade, powerade) once or more daily. Just over one quarter of adults (26.7%) reported drinking water less than once a day.

Of the survey responses to the water quality and access questions, 9% of participants reportedly did not drink the water where they live. Additionally, 54 respondents (13%) reported reasons why they do not drink the water where they live. The most common form of water consumption was bottled water (55%).

Among children, juice had the highest rate of daily consumption at 34.4%. Over half of parents (56.7%) admitted that children most often obtain SSBs in the home. Almost one third (30.1%) of all children were reported to consume water less than once daily, while 42% of children consumed milk daily. Respondents reported that half of children don't drink soda at all.

SSB Consumption Regression Results

Table 2 summarizes the results of the logistic regression analyses. After adjusting85

for covariates, study participants who identified as Native American were found to be exposed to double the odds of daily SSB consumption (OR: 2.22; CI: 1.01, 4.82) and 3 times the odds of daily soda consumption (OR: 3.29, CI: 1.34, 9.42) when compared to non-Natives. Those with a greater than high school education were half as likely to consume soda daily(OR: 0.56; CI: 0.31, 1.00) or be heavy SSB consumers (OR: 0.41; CI: 0.21, 0.80). Increased odds of daily soda consumption were correlated with increased BMI (OR: 1.05; CI: 1.01, 1.10). Daily water consumption was associated with increased probability of daily SSB (OR: 3.83; CI: 2.10, 7.09) and heavy SSB consumption (OR: 2.5; CI: 1.16, 5.92). Age was also slightly positively correlated with increased probability of heavy SSB consumption (OR: 1.03; CI: 1.01, 1.05).

	Dependent variable:			
	Daily SSB	Daily Soda	Heavy SSB	
	OR ^a (CI)	OR ^a (CI)	OR ^a (CI)	
Intercept	0.49	0.04***	0.08**	
	(0.08, 2.82)	(0.01, 0.24)	(0.01, 0.60)	
Moderate Income (\$15,000 - \$49,999/year)	1.04	0.68	1.05	
	(0.53, 2.02)	(0.37, 1.25)	(0.52, 2.17)	
High Income (> \$50,000/year)	0.89	0.66	0.58	
	(0.35, 2.27)	(0.25, 1.68)	(0.17, 1.78)	

Table 2 SSB consumption adjusted odds ratios with confidence intervals

Male	1.17	1.13	0.92
	(0.64, 2.20)	(0.62, 2.04)	(0.45, 1.85)
Education (Some College or more)	0.69	0.56*	0.41***
	(0.37, 1.27)	(0.31, 1.00)	(0.21, 0.80)
Daily Water	3.83***	1.86^{*}	2.50**
	(2.10, 7.09)	(0.99, 3.61)	(1.16, 5.92)
Age	1.00	1.00	1.03***
	(0.98, 1.02)	(0.98, 1.01)	(1.01, 1.05)
BMI	1.00	1.05***	0.99
	(0.97, 1.05)	(1.01, 1.10)	(0.95, 1.04)
Native American	2.22**	3.29**	1.15
	(1.01, 4.82)	(1.34, 9.42)	(0.47, 3.08)
Observations	268	273	244
Log Likelihood	-152.80	-157.44	-122.29
Akaike Inf. Crit.	323.59	332.88	262.57

Note: *p < .05 **p <.01 ***p<0.001 Confidence Intervals in Parentheses

^a adjusted Odds Ratio

Female was the reference population for Male gender

Low Income (< \$15,000/year) was the reference for Moderate and High Income

Income and gender were not associated with increased odds of neither daily SSB

or soda consumption, nor heavy SSB consumption. Additionally, BMI was uncorrelated

with daily or heavy SSB consumption, and education and age were found to be

uncorrelated with odds of daily SSB consumption. Age was also uncorrelated with daily

Soda consumption.

Water Consumption Regression Results

Adjusted odds ratios with confidence intervals were calculated for water consumption (table 3). After controlling for covariates, those that identified as Native American were found to experience significantly lower odds of both daily (OR: 0.25; CI: 0.08, 0.66) and heavy (OR: 0.44; CI: 0.21, 0.91) water consumption. The odds of daily water consumption were lower in males than females (OR: 0.46; CI: 0.25, 0.87). Those participants who drank SSBs daily were almost 4 times as likely to drink water daily (OR: 3.83, 2.10, 7.12). Older individuals experienced higher odds of being heavy water consumers. Income, education and BMI were found to be uncorrelated with the odds of both daily and heavy water consumption. Finally, Gender and daily SSB consumption were not correlated with the odds heavy water consumption.

	Dependent variable:		
	Daily Water	Heavy Water	
	OR ^a (CI)	OR ^a (CI)	
Intercept	1.54 (0.21, 12.04)	0.30 (0.06, 1.53)	
Moderate Income (\$15,000 - \$49,999/year)	0.96 (0.48, 1.91)	1.35 (0.75, 2.46)	
High Income	0.58	1.02	

Table 3 Water consumption regression results

(> \$50,000/year)	(0.22, 1.56)	(0.43, 2.40)
Male	0.46 ^{**} (0.25, 0.87)	0.65 (0.36, 1.13)
Education (Some College or more)	1.55 (0.81, 2.99)	0.95 (0.55, 1.64)
Daily SSB	3.83 ^{***} (2.10, 7.12)	1.39 (0.80, 2.43)
Age	1.01 (0.99, 1.03)	1.02 ^{**} (1.00, 1.04)
BMI	1.03 (0.98, 1.07)	1.02 (0.98, 1.05)
Native American	0.25 ^{**} (0.08, 0.66)	0.44 ^{**} (0.21, 0.91)
Observations	268	268
Log Likelihood	-136.87	-175.49
Akaike Inf. Crit.	291.74	368.99

Note: *p < .05 **p <.01 ***p<0.001 Confidence Intervals in Parentheses

^a adjusted Odds Ratio

Female was the reference population for Male gender Low Income (< \$15,000/year) was the reference for Moderate and High Income

DISCUSSION

To our knowledge, this is the first study which focused on SSB consumption and water access specifically within a tribal community in the United States. One other study in the literature found no statistically significant difference in SSB consumption between those that identify as Native American and other ethnicities, but this could have been due to lack of adequate participation⁹⁰. The results of our study stand in stark contrast, as analyses determined that identification as Native American was significantly related to daily SSB and soda consumption. Additionally, this study determined that Native Americans are less likely than non-Natives to consume water on a daily basis. The results of this study do, however, correlate with other studies which indicate increased odds of daily SSB consumption within minority populations^{78,88,91,92,95,115,116}.

Overall prevalence of daily SSB consumption was determined to be 69.4%(+/-4.7%), significantly greater than any observed prevalence in the literature, which ranged from 30-65%. The prevalence of participants with a self-reported BMI in the overweight or greater range was 83.9%. The prevalence of obese individuals was 54%, almost twice the national average of 39.8%.

Consistent with the literature, study results found that those with less than college education were at increased risk of being heavy consumers of SSBs and consuming soda daily^{88,90–92,94,95}. In addition, concurring with the literature, this study found no correlation between weight category and daily SSB consumption¹¹⁶. However, this study did identify an increased odds of daily soda consumption with increasing in BMI. These findings support research which has linked SSB consumption to obesity^{79,81,82,117}.

Interestingly, juxtaposing the literature, this study found no significant correlation between income and SSB consumption⁸⁹. This could be a result of the uneven representation of income levels in the cohort. This could also be an indicator that SSB consumption permeates all income levels in tribal communities. Additionally, contradicting other publications, gender was uncorrelated to probability of SSB consumption^{88,90,92,116}. However, males were found to have increased odds of daily and heavy consumption of water. In contrast to published consensus which found increased consumption in younger adults, our study also determined that older individuals were at higher risk of consuming SSBs heavily, while age was uncorrelated to daily SSB and soda consumption^{88,89,91,92,116}. This could be due to the positive impact of increased efforts at reduction of SSB consumption in the community, and increased knowledge of the impact on health. Though not included in our analyses, many participants reported very low prevalence of consumption of sodas and other SSBs in their children, and many were aware of the negative health impacts.

Analyses also determined that the odds of drinking SSBs significantly increased in those who consumed water daily. This could be due to response bias, where participants tend to answer within a certain range on surveys with scaled responses. This could also be explained by accounting for drinking habits related to increased consumption of all beverages in some respondents.

Males were less likely to consume water on a daily basis, as were those who identified as Native American. According to the literature, this could be due to price differentials in stores, accessibility, and targeted advertising which promote SSB consumption and the lack thereof promoting water consumption^{104,118,119}. Our study sought to determine the relationship between water consumption and access. However, because of lack of responses, variables related to water cleanliness and access were not included in the analyses. Though not included in the model analyses, 8% of survey respondents reported they do not drink the water where they live, while 10% reported they don't feel their water was safe to drink. It will be important to determine the relationship between perception of water safety and consumption to aid policy and healthcare intervention efforts. Finally, our study did find that older individuals were more likely to be heavy water consumers. This could be due to adherence to traditional values in the community around drinking water daily.

Study Limitations

There were several limitations to this study. Due to non-response to parts of the survey, some variables could not be included in the model analyses, particularly those surrounding access to clean water and caregiver reported beverage consumption in children. The study removed participants who did not complete all data elements required in model analysis, which could potentially introduce bias. This model targeted the tribal community in order to highlight differences in reporting among the general population, therefore, the results are not generalizable to the larger population. Finally, model selection was based on assumptions of variable characteristics which may not accurately represent real world circumstances.

Due to the nature of surveying procedures the study could have been subject to certain types of bias which may create a gap between reported and actual results. In particular, because this survey asked respondents to report their beverage consumption in the last seven days, there was the potential for recall bias which could have resulted in over or underestimation. Additionally, though the surveys were collected anonymously, the responses could have been subject to social desirability bias¹²⁰. Furthermore, though this study found a 52.4% prevalence of obesity in the study population, self-reporting of weight could be subject to underreporting, particularly in women, as is common in health surveys, though less common in in-person surveys¹²¹. Also, because the study was cross-sectional there was no way to determine causal relationships between variables; a longitudinal study would be required for such analyses. Furthermore, the results did not take into account seasonal variability, which could also affect determination of significance correlation. Finally, there are number of other factors in the literature (e.g., dietary consumption, alcohol consumption tv viewing time, physical activity, perceived health) that were not addressed in this study which could have the potential to alter the model.

IMPLICATIONS FOR RESEARCH AND PRACTICE

Strikingly, our findings indicate that individuals who identify as Native American are not only 3-4 times more likely to be daily consumers of SSBs in relation to non-Natives, but that non-natives are 4 times more likely to be daily consumers of water than Native Americans in our study cohort. Future research should seek to clarify the

disparity in daily water consumption and in particular its relationship to water access and quality. Emerging research has demonstrated that culturally tailored solutions have greater, longer lasting impacts on health in tribal communities^{34,41,122–125}. An in-depth qualitative analysis of the relationship between water and tribal communities, and a deeper understanding of traditional ecological knowledge around water and its effects on consumption could serve to extrapolate important recommendations for effective policies and programs. The NBIII Foundation is a leader in funding tribal assessments addressing water and SSB consumption, and studies of this nature could serve to bolster support for culturally specific, lasting solutions. Additionally, many public health efforts focus on reduction of SSB consumption, as opposed to promoting water consumption. Marketing and policy researchers have determined that price and availability are crucial elements in beverage choice, particularly in minority communities ^{92,104,126,127}. Bolstering the proven impact of marketing, tailored marketing strategies promoting water drinking could have immense positive impacts. Furthermore, marketing strategies which rely on traditional and tribally specific values could be all the more impactful. Local advocacy for increased access to water through mechanisms such as water placement in convenience stores, decreasing the cost of water, procurement of water filtration systems, and SSB taxation could have additional impacts on community-based health efforts.

SSB taxation in particular has been noted in the literature to have a significant impact at reducing consumption, with the greatest reduction attributed to low-income
communities¹²⁷. In 2015, the Navajo nation introduced a 2% junk food tax on foods with little to no nutritional value. This has generated over \$4 million in revenue, which has been re-allocated to invest in community driven wellness programs¹²⁸. Since 2005, more than 1000 wellness projects have been started on the Navajo reservation relating to food and water initiatives and healthy lifestyles¹²⁸. Future policies which incorporate an SSB tax which could be used to fund community projects that promote health could have the potential for a significant positive impact.

REFERENCES

- 1. Afshin A, Sur PJ, Fay KA, et al. Health effects of dietary risks in 195 countries, 1990–2017: a systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2017. *Lancet*. 2019;6736(19). doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(19)30041-8.
- 2. Wang Y, Beydoun MA. The obesity epidemic in the United States Gender, age, socioeconomic, racial/ethnic, and geographic characteristics: A systematic review and meta-regression analysis. *Epidemiol Rev*. 2007;29(1):6-28. doi:10.1093/epirev/mxm007.
- 3. Abdelaal M, le Roux CW, Docherty NG. Morbidity and mortality associated with obesity. *Ann Transl Med*. 2017;5(7):161-161. doi:10.21037/atm.2017.03.107.
- 4. Hales CM, Carroll MD, Fryar CD, Ogden CL. *Prevalence of Obesity Among Adults and Youth: United States, 2015–2016.* Hyattsville, MD; 2017. https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/products/databriefs/db288.htm.
- 5. Dietz WH. The Response of the Us Centers for Disease Control and Prevention to the Obesity Epidemic. *Ssrn*. 2015. doi:10.1146/annurev-publhealth-031914-122415.
- 6. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Helping Young Children Thrive. *Simon Fraser News*.
- 7. Mitchell NS, Catenacci VA, Wyatt HR, Hill JO. Obesity: Overview of an Epidemic. *Psychiatr Clin North Am*. 2011;34(4):717-732. doi:10.1016/j.psc.2011.08.005.
- National Cancer Institute. Sources of Calories from Added Sugars among the U.S. Population. Epidemiology and Genomics Research Program website. https://epi.grants.cancer.gov/diet/foodsources/added_sugars/. Published 2018. Accessed April 7, 2019.
- 9. Lonie S, Farley D. Dietary guidelines for americans 2015-2020. 2009;20(2):1-8. doi:10.1111/j.1469-0691.2008.02696.x.
- 10. Beckles GL, Truman BI. CDC Health Disparities and Inequalities Report. *Morb Mortal Wkly Rep.* 2011;60 Suppl:13-17. doi:su6001a1 [pii].

- Kulkarni SC, Levin-Rector A, Ezzati M, Murray CJ. Falling behind: life expectancy in US counties from 2000 to 2007 in an international context. *Popul Health Metr*. 2011;9(1):16. doi:10.1186/1478-7954-9-16.
- 12. Hill CA. Measures of Longevity of American Indians. *Public Health Reports*. Vol 85.; 1970.
- 13. Murphy SL, Xu J, Kochanek KD. Deaths: final data for 2010. *Natl Vital Stat Rep*. 2013;61(4):1-117. doi:May 8, 2013.
- 14. Hutchinson RN, Shin S. Systematic review of health disparities for cardiovascular diseases and associated factors among American Indian and Alaska native populations. *PLoS One*. 2014;9(1). doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0080973.
- Bullock A, Sheff K, Moore K, Manson S. Obesity and overweight in American indian and Alaska native children, 2006-2015. *Am J Public Health*. 2017;107(9):1502-1507. doi:10.2105/AJPH.2017.303904.
- Spanakis EK, Golden SH. Race/ethnic difference in diabetes and diabetic complications. *Curr Diab Rep.* 2013;13(6):814-823. doi:10.1007/s11892-013-0421-9.
- 17. Indian Health Service. Indian Health Disparities. 2018:1-2. https://www.ihs.gov/aboutihs.
- Espey DK, Jim MA, Cobb N, et al. Leading causes of death and all-cause mortality in American Indians and Alaska Natives. *Am J Public Health*. 2014;104(SUPPL. 3):303-311. doi:10.2105/AJPH.2013.301798.
- 19. Whitbeck LB, Adams GW, Hoyt DR, Chen X. Conceptualizing and Measuring Historical Trauma Among American Indian People. 2004;33(June).
- 20. Fanon F. *A Dying Colonialism*. 1st ed. (Chevalier H, ed.). New York: Grove Press, Inc; 1965.
- Brave Heart MYH, Chase J, Elkins J, Altschul DB. Historical Trauma Among Indigenous Peoples of the Americas: Concepts, Research, and Clinical Considerations. J Psychoactive Drugs. 2011;43(4):282-290. doi:10.1080/02791072.2011.628913.

- 22. Heart MYHB. The Historical Trauma Response Among Natives and Its Relationship with Substance Abuse: A Lakota Illustration. *J Psychoactive Drugs*. 2003;35(1):7-13. doi:10.1080/02791072.2003.10399988.
- Graham H, Martin S. Narrative descriptions of miyo-mahcihoyān (physical, emotional, mental, and spiritual well - being) from a contemporary néhiyawak (Plains Cree) perspective. *Int J Ment Health Syst.* 2016;10(58):1-13. doi:10.1186/s13033-016-0086-2.
- 24. Warne D, Lajimodiere D. American Indian health disparities: Psychosocial influences. *Soc Personal Psychol Compass*. 2015;9(10):567-579. doi:10.1111/spc3.12198.
- Mccoy M, Link C. The Rise of Obesity and Diabetes with the Adoption of A Western Diet : A Case Study of Native American Communities. Harvard University. 2017.
- 26. Mohatt NV, Thompson AB, Thai ND, Tebes JK. Historical trauma as public narrative: A conceptual review of how history impacts present-day health. *Soc Sci Med*. 2014;106. doi:10.1016/j.socscimed.2014.01.043.
- Walters KL, Simoni JM. Decolonizing strategies for mentoring American Indians and Alaska Natives in HIV and mental health research. *Am J Public Health*. 2009;99 Suppl 1:71-76. doi:10.2105/AJPH.2008.136127.
- Brockie TN, Heinzelmann M, Gill J. A Framework to Examine the Role of Epigenetics in Health Disparities among Native Americans. *Nurs Res Pract*. 2013;2013:1-9. doi:10.1155/2013/410395.
- Rhoades DA. Disparities in Data for American Indians and Alaska Natives. Am Indian Alaska Nativ Ment Heal Res J Natl Cent. 2006;13(1):70-74. http://search.ebscohost.com/login.aspx?direct=true&db=fph&AN=20500362&sit e=ehost-live.
- 30. Curtis ES. The Myth of the Vanishing Race. *Edward S. Curtis's The North American Indian*. http://memory.loc.gov/ammem/award98/ienhtml/essay2.htm. 2008:2-6.
- 31. Peralta K. Native Americans Left Behind in the Economic Recovery. US News and World Report. http://www.usnews.com/news/articles/2014/11/27/native-americans-left-behind-in-the-economic-recovery. Published November 27, 2014.

- 32. Truschel L, Novoa C. American Indian and Alaska Native Maternal and Infant Mortality: Challenges and Opportunities. *Center for American Progress*. 2018
- 33. Czyzewski K. Colonialism as a broader social determinant of health. *Int Indig Policy J.* 2011;2(1):1-14. doi:10.18584/iipj.2011.2.1.5.
- 34. Gone JP. A community-based treatment for Native American historical trauma: prospects for evidence-based practice. *J Consult Clin Psychol*. 2009;77(4):751-762. doi:10.1037/a0015390.
- Walters KL, Mohammed SA, Evans-campbell T, Beltrán RE, Chae DH, Duran B. Bodies Don't Just Tell Stories, They Tell Histories: Embodiment of Historical Trauma among American Indians and Alaska Natives. *Du Bois Rev.* 2011;8(1):179-189. doi:10.1017/0s1742058x1100018x.
- 36. Jones DS. The persistence of American Indian health disparities. *Am J Public Health*. 2006;96(12):2122-2134. doi:10.2105/AJPH.2004.054262.
- 37. Hunter D, Wilson J, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Promoting Health Equity. *Centers Dis Control Prev.* 2008. doi:10.1136/bmj.e4881.
- Gone JP. Redressing First Nations historical trauma: theorizing mechanisms for indigenous culture as mental health treatment. *Transcult Psychiatry*. 2013;50(5):683-706. doi:10.1177/1363461513487669.
- 39. CSDH. Closing the gap in a generation. *Closing gap a Gener Heal Equity Through Action Soc Determ Heal Final Rep Comm Soc Determ Heal*. 2008:246. doi:10.1080/17441692.2010.514617.
- 40. Michaels C, Rousseau R, Yang Y, Eubanks D. Historical Trauma and Microaggressions: A Framework for Culturally-Based Practice. *University of Minnesota eReview*. 2009;(August):1-7.
- 41. Brave Heart MYH, Elkins J, Tafoya G, Bird D, Salvador M. Wicasa Was'aka : Restoring the traditional strength of American Indian boys and men. *Am J Public Health*. 2012;102(SUPPL. 2). doi:10.2105/AJPH.2011.300511.
- 42. Aitken L, Haller E. *Two Cultures Meet: Pathways for American Indians to Medicine*. Garrett Park: Garrett Park Press; 1990.

- 43. Hunn ES, Selam J. Nch'i-Wana. 4th ed. University of Washington Press; 1990.
- 44. Trafzer C. *Death Stalks the Yakama*. Lansing: Michigan State University Press; 1997.
- 45. Judson K. *Myths and Legends of the Pacific Northwest*. chicago: A.C McClurg & Co; 1912.
- 46. Aguilar Sr GW. *When the River Ran Wild*. Portland: Oregon Historical Society Press; 2005.
- 47. Ulrich R. *Empty Nets: Indians, Dams, and the Columbia River*. Oregon State University Press; 1999. https://books.google.com/books?id=7jYRAAAAYAAJ.
- Harbarger M. Decrepit fish camps built on broken promises. http://www.oregonlive.com/pacific-northwestnews/index.ssf/page/tribal_housing_a_run_of_broken.html. Published 2016. Accessed May 11, 2016.
- 49. Stern T. *Chiefs and Chief Traders: Indian Relations at Fort Nex Perces, 1818-1855.* USA: Oregon State University Press; 1993.
- 50. Hines D. *The Forgotten Tribes*. Issaquah: Great Eagle Publishing; 1991.
- 51. Johnson JS, Nobmann ED, Asay E. Factors related to fruit, vegetable and traditional food consumption which may affect health among Alaska Native People in Western Alaska. *Int J Circumpolar Health*. 2012;71(14):17345. doi:10.3402/ijch.v71i0.17345.
- 52. McCoy M. The Rise of Obesity and Diabetes with the Adoption of A Western Diet: A Case Study of Native American Communities. 2014. https://dash.harvard.edu/handle/1/11940214.
- 53. Hale J. The Importance of Historical Trauma & Stress as a Factor in Diabetes and Obesity Prevention among American Indian Adolescents. University of Kansas. *ProQuest Diss Theses*. 2012:138. doi:10.1109/TAP.2012.2201101.
- 54. Cookson JA. The Relative Poverty of American Indian Reservations: Why Does Reservation Poverty Persist Despite Rich Neighborhoods? *Montana State University*. 2006;(March).

- Hodge DR, Limb GE, Cross TL. Moving from colonization toward balance and harmony: a Native American perspective on wellness. *Soc Work*. 2009;54(3):211-219. doi:10.1093/sw/54.3.211.
- 56. Beaty R, Yuen H, Meyer P, Matylewich M. Cumulative Impacts on the Peoples of the Nez Perce, Yakama, Umatilla, and Warm Srings Indian Reservations from Construction and Operation of US Army Corps of Engineers Dams in the Columbia River Basin. Portland; 1999.
- 57. Mar R, Apr P. Treaty With the Yakima , 1855 . 1859.
- 58. Bottom DL, Simenstad CA, Burke J, et al. Salmon at River's End: The Role of the Estuary in the Decline and Recovery of Columbia River Salmon.; NOAA Technical Memorandum NMFS-NWFSC-68. 2005.
- 59. Montag JM, Swan K, Jenni K, et al. Climate change and Yakama Nation tribal wellbeing. *Clim Change*. 2014;124(1-2):385-398. doi:10.1007/s10584-013-1001-3.
- Brougher C. Indian Reserved Water Rights Under the Winters Doctrine : An Overview. CRS Report for Congress. 2011:1-8. http://www.nationalaglawcenter.org/assets/crs/RL32198.pdf.
- 61. Wester BL, Scheiber HN. Land Divided by Law: The Yakama Indian Nation as Environmental History, 1840-1933. Quid Pro, LLC; 2014. https://books.google.com/books?id=kNFNBQAAQBAJ.
- 62. Lulka D. Bison and the food distribution program on Indian reservations. *Gt Plains Res.* 2006;16(1):73-84.
- 63. Ehman EC, Johnson GB, Villanueva-meyer JE, et al. Assessing Foods Offered in the Food Distribution Program on Indian Reservations (FDPIR) Using Healthy Eating Index. 2017;46(5):1247-1262. doi:10.1002/jmri.25711.PET/MRI.
- Lynn K, Daigle J, Hoffman J, et al. The impacts of climate change on tribal traditional foods. *Clim Change*. 2013;120(3):545-556. doi:10.1007/s10584-013-0736-1.
- 65. Sobo EJ. *Culture and Meaning in Health Services Research: A Practical Field Guide*. Left Coast Press; 2009.

- 66. Kirmayer LJ, Gone JP, Moses J. Rethinking Historical Trauma. *Transcult Psychiatry*. 2014;51(3):299-319. doi:10.1177/1363461514536358.
- Wiechelt S a., Gryczynski J, Johnson JL, Caldwell D. Historical Trauma Among Urban American Indians: Impact on Substance Abuse and Family Cohesion. *J Loss Trauma*. 2012;17(4):319-336. doi:10.1080/15325024.2011.616837.
- 68. Dippel C. Forced Coexistence and Economic Development: Evidence from American Indian Reservations. University of Toronto 2013.
- Myhra LL. "It runs in the family": Intergenerational transmission of historical trauma among urban American Indians and Alaska natives in culturally specific sobriety maintenance programs. *Am Indian Alaska Nativ Ment Heal Res*. 2011;18(2):17-40. doi:10.5820/aian.1802.2011.17.
- 70. Gone JP. Redressing First Nations historical trauma: theorizing mechanisms for indigenous culture as mental health treatment. *Transcult Psychiatry*. 2013;50(5). doi:10.1177/1363461513487669.
- 71. Schuster H. Yakima and Neighboring Groups. In: *Handbook of North American Indians: Plateau*. Smithsonian Institution; 1998:327-351.
- 72. Ferreira MKL, Lang GC. Indigenous Peoples and Diabetes: Community Empowerment and Wellness. Carolina Academic Press; 2006. https://books.google.com/books?id=WwnbAAAMAAJ.
- HENRY WL. Perspectives in diabetes. Genetic Studies of the Etiology of Type 2 Diabetes in Pima Indians. J Natl Med Assoc. 1962;54(13):476-478. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/13906557%0Ahttp://www.pubmedcentral .nih.gov/articlerender.fcgi?artid=PMC2642293.
- 74. Herrera BM, Keildson S, Lindgren CM. Genetics and epigenetics of obesity. *Maturitas*. 2011;69(1):41-49. doi:10.1016/j.maturitas.2011.02.018.
- 75. He F, Berg A, Imamura Kawasawa Y, et al. Association between DNA methylation in obesity-related genes and body mass index percentile in adolescents. *Sci Rep*. 2019;9(1):1-8. doi:10.1038/s41598-019-38587-7.
- 76. American Heart Association. Added Sugars. Healthy Living. https://www.heart.org/en/healthy-living/healthy-eating/eat-smart/sugar/added-

sugars. Published 2018. Accessed April 18, 2019.

- Vartanian LR, Schwartz MB, Brownell KD. Effects of soft drink consumption on nutrition and health: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Am J Public Health*. 2007;97(4):667-675. doi:10.2105/AJPH.2005.083782.
- Tasevska N, DeLia D, Lorts C, Yedidia M, Ohri-Vachaspati P. Determinants of Sugar-Sweetened Beverage Consumption among Low-Income Children: Are There Differences by Race/Ethnicity, Age, and Sex? J Acad Nutr Diet. 2017;117(12):1900-1920. doi:10.1016/j.jand.2017.03.013.
- Hu FB. Sugar Sweetened Beverages, Obesity, Type 2 Diabetes and Cardiovascular Disease risk. *Yale J Biol Med*. 2010;121(11):1356-1364. doi:10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.109.876185.Sugar.
- L.A. TM, A.J. H, R.M. J, J. M. Dietary sugars and cardiometabolic risk: Systematic review and meta-analyses of randomized controlled trials of the effects on blood pressure and lipids. *Am J Clin Nutr*. 2014;100(1):65-79. doi:10.3945/ajcn.113.081521.
- 81. Morenga L Te, Mallard S, Mann J. Dietary sugars and body weight: Systematic review and meta-analyses of randomised controlled trials and cohort studies. *BMJ*. 2013;345(7891):1-25. doi:10.1136/bmj.e7492.
- Kumar GS, Pan L, Park S, et al. Sugar-sweetened beverage consumption among adults -- 18 states, 2012. MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep. 2014;63(32):686-690. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/25121711%0Ahttp://www.pubmedcentral .nih.gov/articlerender.fcgi?artid=PMC4584909.
- 83. Malik VS, Schulze MB, Hu FB. Intake of sugar-sweetened beverages and weight gain: A systematic review. *Am J Clin Nutr*. 2006;84(2):274-288.
- American Psychiatric Association. *Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders : DSM-IV*. Fourth edition. Washington, DC : American Psychiatric Association, [1994] ©1994 https://search.library.wisc.edu/catalog/999733358502121.
- 85. Falbe J, Thompson HR, Patel A, Madsen KA. Potentially addictive properties of sugar-sweetened beverages among adolescents. *Appetite*. 2019;133:130-137. doi:10.1016/j.appet.2018.10.032.

- 86. Brownell KD, Gold MS. Food and Addiction : A Comprehensive Handbook. Cary, UNITED STATES: Oxford University Press, Incorporated; 2012. http://ebookcentral.proquest.com/lib/cwu/detail.action?docID=1015328.
- Yang Q. Gain weight by "going diet?" Artificial sweeteners and the neurobiology of sugar cravings. *Yale J Biol Med*. 2010;83:101-108. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC2892765/pdf/yjbm_83_2_101.p df.
- Rehm CD, Matte TD, Van Wye G, Young C, Frieden TR. Demographic and behavioral factors associated with daily sugar-sweetened soda consumption in New York City adults. *J Urban Heal*. 2008;85(3):375-385. doi:10.1007/s11524-008-9269-8.
- 89. Mullie P, Aerenhouts D, Clarys P. Demographic, socioeconomic and nutritional determinants of daily versus non-daily sugar-sweetened and artificially sweetened beverage consumption. *Eur J Clin Nutr*. 2011;66(2):150-155. doi:10.1038/ejcn.2011.138.
- 90. White AH, James SA, Paulson SW, Beebe LA. Sugar Sweetened Beverage Consumption Among Adults With Children in the Home. *Front Nutr*. 2018;5(May):1-7. doi:10.3389/fnut.2018.00034.
- 91. Park S, Onufrak S, Sherry B, Blanck HM. The relationship between health-related knowledge and sugar-sweetened beverage intake among US adults. *J Acad Nutr Diet*. 2014;114(7):1059-1066. doi:10.1016/j.jand.2013.11.003.
- 92. Qobadi M, Payton M. Consumption of sugar-sweetened beverages in Mississippi: Is there a disparity? Behavioral risk factor surveillance system, 2012. *Int J Environ Res Public Health*. 2017;14(3). doi:10.3390/ijerph14030228.
- 93. Dhingra R, Sullivan L, Jacques PF, et al. Soft drink consumption and risk of developing cardiometabolic risk factors and the metabolic syndrome in middle-aged adults in the community. *Circulation*. 2007;116(5):480-488. doi:10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.107.689935.
- 94. Han E, Powell LM. Consumption patterns of sugar sweetened beverages in United States. *J Acad Nutr Diet*. 2014;113(1):43-53. doi:10.1016/j.jand.2012.09.016.CONSUMPTION.

- 95. Thurber KA, Bagheri N, Banwell C. Social determinants of sugar-sweetened beverage consumption in the longitudinal study of indigenous children. *Fam Matters*. 2014;(95):51-61. doi:10.1176/appi.ajp.2017.16091037.
- Mazarello Paes V, Hesketh K, O'Malley C, et al. Determinants of sugar-sweetened beverage consumption in young children: A systematic review. *Obes Rev.* 2015;16(11):903-913. doi:10.1111/obr.12310.
- Schulze MB, Manson JE, Ludwig DS, et al. Sugar-Sweetened Beverages, Weight Gain, and Incidence of Type 2 Diabetes in Young and Middle-Aged Women. JAMA. 2004;292(8):927-934. doi:10.1001/jama.292.8.927.
- 98. Van de Gaar VM, Van Grieken A, Jansen W, Raat H. Children's sugar-sweetened beverages consumption: associations with family and home-related factors, differences within ethnic groups explored. *BMC Public Health*. 2017;17(1):1-11. doi:10.1186/s12889-017-4095-0.
- Welsh JA, Lundeen EA, Stein AD. The sugar-sweetened beverage wars: Public health and the role of the beverage industry. *Curr Opin Endocrinol Diabetes Obes*. 2013;20(5):401-406. doi:10.1097/01.med.0000432610.96107.f5.
- 100. Fry C, Spector C, Williamson KA, Mujeeb A. *Breaking Down the Chain: A Guide to the Soft Drink Industry.*; ChangeLab Solutions. 2011.
- Diamond JM. Guns, Germs, and Steel : The Fates of Human Societies. New York : Norton, [2005] ©2005 https://search.library.wisc.edu/catalog/9910007689602121.
- 102. Margolskee RF. Molecular Mechanisms of Bitter and Sweet Taste Transduction. *J Biol Chem.* 2002;277(1):1-4. doi:10.1074/jbc.r100054200.
- 103. Andreyeva T, Chaloupka FJ, Brownell KD. Estimating the potential of taxes on sugar-sweetened beverages to reduce consumption and generate revenue. *Prev Med* (*Baltim*). 2011;52(6):413-416. doi:10.1016/j.ypmed.2011.03.013.
- 104. Harris, J.L., Schwartz, M.B., Brownell KD. Evaluating Sugary Drink Nutrition and Marketing to Youth. *Heart*. 2010:1-4.
- 105. O'Connell, Meghan, Buchwald, Debra S., Duncan, Glen E. Food access and cost in American Indian communities in Washington State. *J Am Diet Assoc*.

2011;111(9):1375-1379. doi:10.1016/j.jada.2011.06.002.

- 106. Healy D. Yakama Nation History. Yakama Nation Website.
- Yakama N. Climate Adaptation Plan for the Territories of the Yakama Nation.
 2016;(April). http://www.yakamanation nsn.gov/final_yakama_nation_climate_adaptation_plan_version_1.pdf.
- 108. US Census. My Tribal Area. American Community Survey 2013-2017 5-year estimates. https://www.census.gov/tribal/.
- 109. United States Department of Agriculture. Food Environment Atlas. Data Products. https://www.ers.usda.gov/foodatlas/
- 110. United States Department of Agriculture. Food Access Research Atlas. Data Products. https://www.ers.usda.gov/data-products/food-access-research-atlas/
- 111. U.S. Department of Agriculture Economic Research Service. Household Food Security in the United States in 2017. 2018;(September). https://www.ers.usda.gov/publications/pub-details/?pubid=90022
- 112. Hedrick VE, Savla J, Comber DL, et al. Development of a brief questionnaire to assess habitual beverage intake (BEVQ-15): sugar-sweetened beverages and total beverage energy intake. J Acad Nutr Diet. 2012;112(6):840-849. doi:10.1016/j.jand.2012.01.023.
- Hill CE, MacDougall CR, Riebl SK, Savla J, Hedrick VE, Davy BM. Evaulation of the Relative Validity and Test-- Retest Reliability of a 15-Item Beverage Intake Questionnaire in Children and Adolescents. J Acad Nutr Datetics. 2017;117(11):1757-1766.
- 114. Venzon DJ, Moolgavkar SH. A Method for Computing Profile-Likelihood-Based Confidence Intervals. J R Stat Soc Ser C (Applied Stat. 1988;37(1):87-94. doi:10.2307/2347496.
- Park S, Blanck HM, Sherry B, Brener N, O'Toole T. Factors Associated with Sugar-Sweetened Beverage Intake among United States High School Students. J Nutr. 2012;142(2):306-312. doi:10.3945/jn.111.148536.
- 116. B.K. K, T.H.I. F, S. P, S.J. N, C.L. O. Trends in sugar-sweetened beverage

consumption among youth and adults in the United States: 1999-2010. *Am J Clin Nutr*. 2013;98(1):180-188. doi:10.3945/ajcn.112.057943.

- 117. Hu FB. Resolved: There is sufficient scientific evidence that decreasing sugarsweetened beverage consumption will reduce the prevalence of obesity and obesity-related diseases. *Obes Rev.* 2013;14(8):606-619. doi:10.1111/obr.12040.Resolved.
- Hattersley L, Irwin M, King L, Allman-Farinelli M. Determinants and patterns of soft drink consumption in young adults: A qualitative analysis. *Public Health Nutr*. 2009;12(10):1816-1822. doi:10.1017/S136898000800462X.
- 119. Harris JL, Brien KEO, Elsey JWB, Lodolce M, Gross R. Report detailing 22 companies ' targeted food and beverage marketing to communities of color. *Yale Rudd Center for Food Policy and Obesity*. 2014.
- Hebert JR, Saperia G, Ockene JK, et al. Gender Differences in Social Desirability and Social Approval Bias in Dietary Self-report. *Am J Epidemiol*. 1997;146(12):1046-1055. doi:10.1093/oxfordjournals.aje.a009233.
- 121. "Ezzati Martin, H., Skjold, S., Vander Hoom, S., Murray, C.J.L." M. Erratum: Trends in national and state-level obesity in the USA after correction for self-report bias: Analysis of health surveys. *J R Soc Med*. 2006;99(6).
- 122. Rowan M, Poole N, Shea B, et al. Cultural interventions to treat addictions in Indigenous populations: findings from a scoping study. *Subst Abuse Treat Prev Policy*. 2014;9(1):34. doi:10.1186/1747-597X-9-34.
- 123. Rowan M, Poole N, Shea B, et al. A scoping study of cultural interventions to treat addictions in Indigenous populations: methods, strategies and insights from a Two-Eyed Seeing approach. *Subst Abuse Treat Prev Policy*. 2015;10(1):26. doi:10.1186/s13011-015-0021-6.
- 124. Garrett MT, Torres-Rivera E, Brubaker M, et al. Crying for a Vision: The Native American Sweat Lodge Ceremony as Therapeutic Intervention. J Couns Dev. 2011;89:318-325. doi:10.1002/j.1556-6678.2011.tb00096.x.
- 125. JW S, Pelech W. The Sweat Lodge Ceremony for spiritual healing. *J Relig Spiritual Soc Work*. 2007;26(4):71-93 23p. doi:10.1300/J377v26n04_04.

- 126. Backholer K, Sarink D, Beauchamp A, et al. The impact of a tax on sugarsweetened beverages according to socio-economic position: A systematic review of the evidence. *Public Health Nutr*. 2016;19(17):3070-3084. doi:10.1017/S136898001600104X.
- 127. Singhal A, Joshi S. Taxing Sugary Beverages Reduces Their Purchase, Especially Among Poor Households. *J Evid Based Dent Pract*. 2017;17(2):145-147. doi:10.1016/j.jebdp.2017.04.002.
- 128. Jumbo-rintila S. Our Voice : Implementation Results of Health Diné Nation Act. Navajo Department of Health, Navajo Epidemiology Center. 2018:1-52.
- 129. Harvey D. Globalization and Spatial Fix. In: *Geographische Revue*. ; 2001:23-30. doi:10.1115/1.2911900.

Appendix A Human Subjects Exemption Approval



12/18/2018

Dear Christina White:

Thank you for submitting an exemption request for your study, *Determinants of sugary drink* consumption in a tribal community.. The application as submitted was screened for exemption status according to the policies of CWU and the provisions of the applicable federal regulations. Your research was found to be subject to CWU oversight but exempt because it involves collecting anonymous survey data from adult volunteers [see 45 CFR 46.101b(2)]. This certification is valid for 12 months through 12/17/2019, as long as the approved procedures are followed.

Your responsibilities with respect to keeping this office apprised of your progress include the following:

- Submit a Project Modification Request form for approval <u>before</u> modifying your study in <u>any</u> way (e.g., any change in recruitment, subjects, co-investigators, consent forms, any procedures), except formatting of documents. If there is a major change in purpose or protocol, you may be asked to submit a new application.
- 2. Submit a Termination Report form upon completion of your study.
- Immediately contact the HSRC for further guidance should you encounter unanticipated problems with your research. Follow up with an Unanticipated Problems report may be required.

All of the HSRC forms are available on our website. Please refer to your HSRC study number (2018-048) in all related future correspondence with this office. If you have questions or concerns, please feel free to contact the office.

I have appreciated working with you; may you have a productive research experience.

Sincerely,

C:

Jandra M. Martinez

Sandra M. Martinez, M.A. Human Protections Administrator

HSRC File Matthew Altrman, HSRC Chair Toni Sipic Dawn Anderson, Graduate Studies and Research

Human Subjects Review Council

400 E University Way • Ellensburg WA 98926-4701 • Office: 509-963-3115 Black Hall, 225-17 • Email: hsrc@cwu.edu • Web: cwu.edu/hsrc EE0/AA/TILE IX INSTITUTION • FOR ACCOMMODATION EMAIL: DS@CWU.EDU. This is an electronic communication from Central Washington University.

110

Appendix B Survey Questionnaire

Community Beverage Survey

GENERAL INFO

Zip Code of Residence:	What is your highest level (optional) □ Some High School	of education completed?
Gender: 🗌 Male 🗌 Female	☐ High school diploma/G □ Some College	ED
Ethnicity:	College Degree	
	What is your yearly incom	e level? (optional)
□ White	□ Less than \$10,000 □ \$10.000 - \$14.999	□ \$50,000 - \$74,999 □ \$75.000 - \$99.999
Hispanic Other, Please Specify	□ \$15,000 - \$24,999 □ \$25,000 - \$34,999	□ \$100,000 - \$149,999 □ \$150,000 - \$199,999
	□ \$35,000 - \$49,999	□ \$200,000 or more

BEVERAGE INTAKE

For **yourself** and **each child** that you cared for in the **last 7 days**, please fill in approximate age, weight, and height and then for each type of drink answer "**How Often**" a cup/can/bottle is consumed. If you have cared for more than 4 children in the last 7 days please ask for an extra survey sheet.

	NEVER or less than 1 per week	1 per week	2-4 per week	5-6 per week	1 per day	2-3 per day	4+ per day
SELF Age: Height: Wei	ght						
1. Water							
2. Flavored Water (Vitamin Water non-diet)							
3. 100% juices (Orange juice, apple juice or other)							
4. Fruit-flavored drinks (lemonade, Sunny D, Tampico Punch, Snapple, Capri-sun and Kool-Aid)							
5. Sport drinks (Gatorade or Powerade)							
6. Regular soda or pop (Coke, Pepsi, Root Beer, Sprite)							
7. Diet soda or pop (Diet Pepsi, Pepsi One, Diet Coke, Diet 7-Up) or other diet beverages (Crystal Light)							
8. Sweetened coffee or tea drinks (lattes, mochas, Frappuccino, sweet tea)							
9. Energy drinks (Rockstar, Red Bull, Monster)							
10. Flavored milk (chocolate, strawberry, vanilla)							
11. Plain Milk							

The Minkshopp claned for dupliced. The Ne may have been moved, vessioned, or debted, (very) that for the	A point/UHA cond liberal facility.		

BEVERAGE AND WATER ACCESS

If your children consume sugary drinks, where do they get them?

□ Home □ School/Day care □ Church/Longhouse/Ceremonies □ Other _____

What kind of water do you and your children normally drink?

Well
City water
Bottled Water
Other ______

Per household, on average how much money do you spend per week on sugary drinks (e.g., 100% Juice, Sports Drinks, Pop, flavored Red Bull, Sweetened Coffee or Tea)?

□ \$1-\$5 □ \$6-\$10 □ \$10-\$20 □ \$20 or more

Do you drink water where you live?

🗆 Yes 🛛 No

If not, why don't you drink water where you live? (Mark all that apply)

I don't believe the water is safe to drink
It smells bad
It tastes bad
I don't have water where I live
Other

What do you think are the health issues with drinking sugar-sweetened beverages?

3

	NEVER or less than 1 per week	1 per week	2-4 per week	5-6 per week	1 per day	2-3 per day	4+ per day
Child #3 Age: Height: Weight							
1. Water							
2. Flavored Water (Vitamin Water non-diet)							
3. 100% juices (Orange juice, apple juice or other)							
4. Fruit-flavored drinks (lemonade, Sunny D, Tampico Punch, Snapple, Capri-sun and Kool-Aid)							
5. Sport drinks (Gatorade or Powerade)							
6. Regular soda or pop (Coke, Pepsi, 7-Up, Sprite, Root beer)						-	
7. Diet soda or pop (Diet Pepsi, Pepsi One, Diet Coke, Diet 7-Up) or other diet beverages (Crystal Light)							
8. Sweetened coffee or tea drinks (lattes, mochas, Frappuccino, sweet tea)							
9. Energy drinks (Rockstar, Red Bull, Monster)							
10. Flavored milk (chocolate, strawberry, vanilla)							
11. Plain Milk							
12. Breast Milk							
Child #4 Age: Height: Weight							
1. Water							
2. Flavored Water (Vitamin Water non-diet)							
3. 100% juices (Orange juice, apple juice or other)							
4. Fruit-flavored drinks (lemonade, Sunny D, Tampico Punch, Snapple, Capri-sun and Kool-Aid)							
5. Sport drinks (Gatorade or Powerade)							
6. Regular soda or pop (Coke, Pepsi, Root Beer, Sprite)							
7. Diet soda or pop (Diet Pepsi, Pepsi One, Diet Coke, Diet 7-Up) or other diet beverages (Crystal Light)						-	
8. Sweetened coffee or tea drinks (lattes, mochas, Frappuccino, sweet tea)							
9. Energy drinks (Rockstar, Red Bull, Monster)							
10. Flavored milk (chocolate, strawberry, vanilla)							
11. Plain Milk							
12 Breast Milk							

Appendix C Multivariate Logistic Regression Results

	Dependent variable:		
	Daily SSB	Daily Soda	Heavy SSB
(Intercept)	-0.72	-3.28***	-2.58**
	(0.90)	(0.99)	(1.08)
Low Income	Ref	Ref	Ref
Moderate Income	0.04	-0.39	0.05
	(0.34)	(0.31)	(0.37)
High Income	-0.12	-0.41	-0.54
	(0.47)	(0.48)	(0.60)
Female	Ref	Ref	Ref
Male	0.16	0.12	-0.08
	(0.32)	(0.31)	(0.36)
Education (Some College or More)	-0.37	-0.58^{*}	-0.88***
	(0.31)	(0.30)	(0.34)
Daily Water	1.34***	0.62^{*}	0.92^{**}
	(0.31)	(0.33)	(0.41)
Age	-0.001	-0.002	0.03***
	(0.01)	(0.01)	(0.01)

_

Table 4 SSB consumption logit regression results

BMI	0.004	0.05^{***}	-0.01
	(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.02)
Native American	0.80^{**}	1.19**	0.14
	(0.40)	(0.49)	(0.47)
Observations	268	273	244
Log Likelihood	-152.80	-157.44	-122.29
Akaike Inf. Crit.	323.59	332.88	262.57

Note: *p < .05 **p <.01 ***p<0.001 Standard Errors in Parenthesis

Table 5 Water consumption logit regression results

	Dependent variable:		
	Daily Water	Heavy Water	
Intercept	0.43	-1.19	
	(1.03)	(0.83)	
Moderate Income	-0.04	0.30	
	(0.35)	(0.30)	
High Income	-0.55	0.02	
	(0.50)	(0.44)	
Gender	-0.77**	-0.44	
	(0.32)	(0.29)	
Education (Some College or more)	0.44	-0.05	
	(0.33)	(0.28)	
Daily Water	1.34***	0.33	
	(0.31)	(0.28)	
Age	0.01	0.02**	
	116		

	(0.01)	(0.01)
BMI	0.03	0.02
	(0.02)	(0.02)
Native American	-1.40**	-0.83**
	(0.54)	(0.38)
Observations	268	268
Log Likelihood	-136.87	-175.49
Akaike Inf. Crit.	291.74	368.99

Note: *p < .05 **p <.01 ***p<0.001 Standard Errors in Parenthesis

Appendix D Analyses code

```
library(reshape2)
library(gvlma)
library(aod)
library(ggplot2)
install.packages("pastecs")
library(pastecs)
library(psych)
mdata <- melt(data = sdata, id.vars = "SRSODA", measure.vars =
c("INCM", "SEX"))</pre>
```

```
ggplot(sdata, aes(SRSODA)) + geom_bar(aes(fill= SEX))
```

```
sdata <- sdata[-c(404:438),]</pre>
sdata$BMI <- sdata$SWEIGHT*703/(sdata$SHEIGHT*sdata$SHEIGHT)</pre>
sdata$Obese <- ifelse(sdata$BMI >= 30 ,1,0)
sdata$Ovweight <- ifelse(sdata$BMI >= 25 ,1,0)
sdata$HSed <- ifelse(sdata$EDUC > 1 ,1,0)
sdata$Ced <- ifelse(sdata$EDUC > 2 ,1,0)
sdata$Cdeg <- ifelse(sdata$EDUC > 3 ,1,0)
sdata$dailySSB <- ifelse(sdata$SFWAT > 4 | sdata$SJUCE > 4 | sdata$SFFD
> 4 | sdata$SSD > 4 | sdata$SRSODA > 4 | sdata$SCTEA > 4 | sdata$SFMILK
> 4 | sdata$SED > 4,1,0)
sdata$heavySSB <- ifelse(sdata$SFWAT > 6 | sdata$SJUCE > 6 | sdata$SFFD
> 6 | sdata$SSD > 6 | sdata$SRSODA > 6 | sdata$SCTEA > 6 | sdata$SFMILK
> 6 | sdata$SED > 6,1,0)
sdata$dailySSBnj <- ifelse(sdata$SFWAT > 4| sdata$SFFD > 4 | sdata$SSD
> 4 | sdata$SRSODA > 4 | sdata$SCTEA > 4 | sdata$SFMILK > 4 | sdata$SED
> 4,1,0)
sdata$heavySSBnj <- ifelse(sdata$SFWAT > 6 | sdata$SFFD > 6 | sdata$SSD
> 6 | sdata$SRSODA > 6 | sdata$SCTEA > 6 | sdata$SFMILK > 6 | sdata$SED
> 6,1,0)
sdata$dailySoda <-ifelse(sdata$SRSODA > 4,1,0)
sdata$heavyW <- ifelse(sdata$SWAT > 6,1,0)
sdata$dailyW <- ifelse(sdata$SWAT > 4,1,0)
sdata$native <- ifelse(grepl("1", sdata$ETH),1,0)</pre>
sdata$sage2 <- sdata$SAGE^2</pre>
sdata$adjinc[sdata$INCM < 3] <- 0</pre>
sdata$adjinc[sdata$INCM > 2 & sdata$INCM < 6] <- 1</pre>
sdata$adjinc[sdata$INCM > 5] <- 2</pre>
sdata$lowincm <- ifelse(sdata$adjinc == 0, 1,0)</pre>
```

```
SSB_data <- data.frame(sdata$heavySSB, sdata$dailySSB,
sdata$dailySoda,sdata$dailyW,sdata$SEX,sdata$adjinc,sdata$Ced,sdata$SAG
E,sdata$BMI,sdata$Obese, sdata$native)
SSB_data$ageCat <- cut(SSB_data$sdata.SAGE, breaks=c(17,34,54,Inf),
labels=c("18-35","35-54", "55+"))
SSB_data$BMI_index <- cut(SSB_data$sdata.BMI, breaks=c(-
Inf,18.5,24.9,29.9,34.9,39.9,Inf), labels=c("Underweight","Normal
Weight", "Overweight", "Obese", "Severly Obese","Morbidly Obese"))
```

```
samp <- psych::describeBy(SSB_data, SSB_data$BMI_index, mat = TRUE)</pre>
```

```
stat.desc(SSB_data$sdata.heavySSB = 1)
by(sdata, sdata$INCM, summary)
```

```
library(Hmisc)
describe(heavySSB_data)
```

```
heavySSB_data <-
```

```
data.frame(sdata$heavySSB,sdata$dailySSB,sdata$female,sdata$dailyW,sdat
a$SEX,sdata$adjinc,sdata$Ced,sdata$SAGE,sdata$BMI,sdata$native)
heavySSB_data$sdata.SEX <- factor(heavySSB_data$sdata.SEX)
heavySSB_data$sdata.adjinc <- factor(heavySSB_data$sdata.adjinc)
heavySSB_logit <- glm(sdata.heavySSB ~ sdata.adjinc + sdata.SEX +
sdata.Ced + sdata.dailyW + sdata.SAGE + sdata.BMI + sdata.native, data
= heavySSB_data, family = binomial("logit"))
summary(heavySSB_logit)
```

```
######## multiv logit regression for daily SSB consumption
dailySSB data <-
data.frame(sdata$dailySSB,sdata$female,sdata$dailyW,sdata$SEX,sdata$adj
inc,sdata$Ced,sdata$SAGE,sdata$BMI,sdata$native)
dailySSB_data$sdata.SEX <- factor(dailySSB_data$sdata.SEX)</pre>
dailySSB_data$sdata.adjinc <- factor(dailySSB_data$sdata.adjinc)</pre>
dailySSB_logit <- glm(sdata.dailySSB ~ sdata.adjinc + sdata.SEX +</pre>
sdata.Ced + sdata.dailyW + sdata.SAGE + sdata.BMI + sdata.native, data
= dailySSB_data, family = binomial("logit"))
summary(dailySSB_logit)
######## multiv logit regression for daily soda consumption
dailySoda data <-
data.frame(sdata$dailySoda,sdata$dailyW,sdata$SEX,sdata$adjinc,sdata$Ce
d,sdata$SAGE,sdata$BMI,sdata$native)
dailySoda_data$sdata.SEX <- factor(dailySoda_data$sdata.SEX)</pre>
dailySoda_data$sdata.adjinc <- factor(dailySoda_data$sdata.adjinc)</pre>
dailySoda_logit <- glm(sdata.dailySoda ~ sdata.adjinc + sdata.SEX +</pre>
sdata.Ced + sdata.dailyW + sdata.SAGE + sdata.BMI + sdata.native, data
= dailySoda data, family = binomial("logit"))
summary(dailySoda_logit)
```

```
,sdata$SAGE,sdata$BMI,sdata$native)
dailyW_data$sdata.SEX <- factor(dailyW_data$sdata.SEX)
dailyW_data$sdata.adjinc <- factor(dailyW_data$sdata.adjinc)
dailyW_logit <- glm(sdata.dailyW ~ sdata.adjinc + sdata.SEX + sdata.Ced
+ sdata.dailySSB + sdata.SAGE + sdata.BMI + sdata.native, data =
dailyW_data, family = binomial("logit"))
summary(dailyW_logit)</pre>
```

```
library(stargazer)
stargazer(heavySSB_data, type = "html", title="Descriptive Statistics
of Survey Population", digits=3,summary.stat = c("n", "mean", "sd"),
out="table1.doc",
```

```
covariate.labels=c("Heavy SSB Consumption","Daily SSB
Consumption","Daily Soda Consumption","Daily Water
Consumption","Male","Female","Low (<$14,999)","Moderate ($15,000-
$49,999)","High (>$50,000)", "Some College or More","Age","BMI","Native
American", "Obese", "Overweight"))
```

```
stargazer2 <- function(model, odd.ratio = F, ...) {</pre>
  if(!("list" %in% class(model))) model <- list(model)</pre>
  if (odd.ratio) {
    coefOR2 <- lapply(model, function(x) exp(coef(x)))</pre>
    ciOR2 <- lapply(model, function(x) exp(confint(x)))</pre>
    seOR2 <- lapply(model, function(x) exp(coef(x)) * summary(x)$coef[,</pre>
2])
    p2 <- lapply(model, function(x) summary(x)$coefficients[, 4])</pre>
    stargazer(model, coef = coefOR2, ci= T, ci.custom = ciOR2, p = p2,
...)
  } else {
    stargazer(model, ...)
  }
}
models <- list(dailySSB_logit, dailySoda_logit, heavySSB_logit)</pre>
stargazer2(models,
          type="html",
          dep.var.labels=c("Daily SSB","Daily Soda","Heavy SSB"),
          covariate.labels=c("Intercept", "Moderate Income", "High
Income", "Gender",
                               "Education(Some College or more)", "Daily
Water", "Age", "BMI", "Native American"),
          out="star_linear_ssbOR.doc",
          intercept.bottom = F,
          intercept.top = T,
```

```
odd.ratio = T,
          digits=2)
stargazer(dailyW logit, heavyW logit,
          type="html",
          dep.var.labels=c("Daily Water","Heavy Water"),
          covariate.labels=c("Intercept", "Moderate Income", "High
Income","Gender",
                              "Education(Some College or more)", "Daily
Water", "Age", "BMI", "Native American"),
          out="star_linear_water.doc",
          intercept.bottom = F,
          intercept.top = T,
          digits=2)
models <- list(dailyW_logit, heavyW_logit)</pre>
stargazer2(models,
           type="html",
           dep.var.labels=c("Daily Water", "Heavy Water", "Heavy SSB"),
           covariate.labels=c("Intercept","Moderate Income","High
Income","Gender",
                               "Education(Some College or more)", "Daily
SSB", "Age", "BMI", "Native American"),
           out="star_linear_waterOR.doc",
           intercept.bottom = F,
           intercept.top = T,
           odd.ratio = T,
           digits=2)
```

```
dailySSB_data <-</pre>
```

```
data.frame(sdata$dailySSB,sdata$female,sdata$dailyW,sdata$SEX,sdata$adj
inc,sdata$Ced,sdata$SAGE,sdata$BMI,sdata$native)
SSB_data$sdata.SEX <- factor(SSB_data$sdata.SEX)
SSB_data$sdata.adjinc <- factor(SSB_data$sdata.adjinc)
SSB_data$BMI_index <- factor(SSB_data$BMI_index)
SSB_data$ageCat <- factor(SSB_data$ageCat)
SSB_logit <- glm(sdata.dailySSB ~ sdata.adjinc - 1 + sdata.SEX +
sdata.Ced + sdata.dailyW + ageCat + sdata.Obese + sdata.native, data =
SSB_data, family = binomial("logit"))
summary(SSB_logit)
```